First American Financial Corp Form DEF 14A March 30, 2018

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, DC 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the

Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant Filed by a party other than the Registrant

Check the appropriate box:

Preliminary Proxy Statement
Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
Definitive Proxy Statement
Definitive Additional Materials
Soliciting Material Under §240.14a-12
FIRST AMERICAN FINANCIAL CORPORATION

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

No fee required

Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.

- (1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
- (2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:

(3)Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
(4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
(5) Total fee paid:
Fee paid previously with preliminary materials. Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing fee for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing. (1) Amount previously paid:
(2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
(3) Filing party:
(4)Date Filed:

March 30, 2018
Dear Fellow Stockholder,
You are cordially invited to attend our annual meeting of stockholders at 1 p.m. Pacific time on May 8, 2018, at the executive offices of First American Financial Corporation, located at 1 First American Way, Santa Ana, California 92707.
With this letter, we are including the notice for the annual meeting, the proxy statement and the proxy card. We are also including a copy of our 2017 annual report. A map and directions to our executive offices can be found on the inside back cover of the proxy statement.
We have made arrangements for you to vote your proxy over the Internet or by telephone, as well as by mail with the traditional proxy card. The proxy card contains instructions on these methods of voting.
Your vote is important. Whether or not you plan on attending the annual meeting on May 8, 2018, we hope you will vote as soon as possible.

Thank you for your continued support of First American Financial Corporation.

Parker S. Kennedy Dennis J. Gilmore

Chairman of the Board Chief Executive Officer

To be Held on May 8, 2018

The annual meeting of stockholders of First American Financial Corporation, a Delaware corporation (our "Company"), will be held at 1 p.m. Pacific time on May 8, 2018, at the executive offices of the Company, located at 1 First American Way, Santa Ana, California 92707, for the following purposes:

- 1. To elect the persons named in the accompanying proxy statement to serve as Class II directors on our board of directors for a three year term expiring on the date of the 2021 annual meeting of stockholders;
- 2. To approve, on an advisory basis, the Company's executive compensation;
- 3. To ratify the selection of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2018; and
- 4. To transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting or any postponements or adjournments thereof.

Only stockholders of record at the close of business on March 15, 2018 are entitled to notice of the meeting and an opportunity to vote.

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Stockholder Meeting to Be Held on May 8, 2018: First American Financial Corporation's notice of annual meeting and proxy statement, annual report and other proxy materials are available at www.firstam.com/proxymaterials.

We hope you will attend the meeting to vote in person. However, if you are unable to attend the meeting and vote in person, please submit a proxy as soon as possible, so that your shares can be voted at the meeting in accordance with your instructions. You may submit your proxy (1) over the Internet, (2) by telephone, or (3) by mail. For specific instructions, please refer to the questions and answers commencing on page 61 of the proxy statement and the instructions on the proxy card.

Jeffrey S. Robinson

Vice President and Secretary

Santa Ana, California

March 30, 2018

Table of Contents

	Pag
PROXY STATEMENT	1
I. <u>PROPOSALS</u>	2
Item 1. Election of Class II Directors	6
Item 2. Advisory Vote to Approve Executive Compensation	7
Item 3. Ratification of Selection of Independent Auditor	9
II. REQUIRED INFORMATION	10
Security Ownership of Management	10
PROXY STATEMENT I. PROPOSALS Item 1. Election of Class II Directors Item 2. Advisory Vote to Approve Executive Compensation Item 3. Ratification of Selection of Independent Auditor II. REQUIRED INFORMATION Security Ownership of Management Board and Committee Meetings Independence of Directors Board Leadership Structure: Meetings of Independent Directors Risk Oversight Director Attendance at Annual Meetings Stockholder and Interested Party Communications with Directors Transactions with Management and Others Executive Officers Executive Compensation Compensation Discussion and Analysis Introduction Executive Summary	11
Independence of Directors	13
Board Leadership Structure: Meetings of Independent Directors	14
Risk Oversight	14
Director Attendance at Annual Meetings	15
Stockholder and Interested Party Communications with Directors	16
Transactions with Management and Others	16
Executive Officers	16
Executive Compensation	18
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	18
Introduction	18
Executive Summary	18
Executive Compensation Program in Detail	23

Compensation Decision Process	25
Pay Elements	26
Impact of Tax and Accounting	40
Compensation Committee Report	40
Executive Compensation Tables	41
2017 Summary Compensation Table	41
2017 Grants of Plan-Based Awards	42
Outstanding Equity Awards at 2017 Fiscal Year-End	43
2017 Option Exercises and Stock Vested	44
2017 Pension Benefits	44

		Page
	2017 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation	46
	2017 Potential Payments upon Termination or Change-in-Control	47
	Pay Ratio	52
	2017 Director Compensation	53
	Code of Ethics	55
	Corporate Governance Guidelines	55
	Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	55
	Report of the Audit Committee	55
	Securities Authorized for Issuance under Equity Compensation Plans	56
	Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	56
	Relationship with Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	57
	Principal Accounting Fees and Services	57
	Policy on Audit Committee Pre-approval of Audit and Permissible Nonaudit Services of Independent	
	Auditor	57
	Stockholder Proposals	57
	Appraisal Rights	58
II	I. CORPORATE RESPONSIBILITY AND SUSTAINABILITY	59
ΙV	OUESTIONS AND ANSWERS	61
V	. <u>OTHER INFORMATION</u>	67
A	PPENDIX A Non-GAAP Financial Measures	A-1

PROXY STATEMENT

Solicitation of Proxies by the Board of Directors

Our board of directors (our "Board") is soliciting proxies from holders of our common stock for use at the annual meeting of our stockholders to be held on May 8, 2018, at 1 p.m. Pacific time. The meeting will be held at the executive offices of First American Financial Corporation, a Delaware corporation (our "Company" or "First American"), located at 1 First American Way, Santa Ana, California 92707. We have included a map and directions to our executive offices on the inside back cover of the proxy statement for your convenience.

We are mailing this proxy statement and the enclosed proxy card, notice of annual meeting, stockholders letter and 2017 annual report to our stockholders on or about March 30, 2018. In lieu of a proxy card, holders of shares held in street name through a bank, broker or other nominee are receiving a voting instruction form from their bank, broker or other nominee. As used herein, references to "proxy" or "proxy card" also refer to the voting instruction form provided to street name holders.

The remainder of this proxy statement has been divided into five sections. You should read all five sections.

- I. Proposals: this section provides information relating to the proposals to be voted on at the stockholders' meeting.
- II. Required Information: this section contains information that is required by law to be included in this proxy statement and which has not been included in the other sections.
- III. Corporate Responsibility and Sustainability: this section highlights some of our efforts to reduce our environmental impact and to improve the communities in which we operate.
- IV. Questions and Answers: this section provides answers to a number of frequently asked questions.
- V.Other Information: this section provides other information regarding this proxy, including instructions about how to obtain a copy of our annual report.

Proposals

Information Regarding the Nominees for Election

The following list provides information with respect to each person nominated and recommended to be elected as a Class II director by our Board, to serve for a three-year term expiring on the date of the 2021 annual meeting of stockholders. Each of the nominees is currently serving as a director of the Company. Virginia M. Ueberroth will retire in connection with the annual meeting. The Company has been conducting a search for a director to fill the vacancy created by Ms. Ueberroth's retirement, and it is anticipated that an appointment will be made to fill that vacancy shortly following the annual meeting, assuming the clearing process has been satisfactorily completed.

DENNIS J. GILMORE

industry.

Age: 59

2010

Committees:

Executive

Independent: No

Mr. Gilmore is our chief executive officer and has been a director since we separated from The First Director since: American Corporation in 2010. From 2008 until the separation, he served as chief executive officer of The First American Corporation's financial services group. He also served as chief operating officer of The First American Corporation from 2004 to 2008. As the Company's chief executive officer, Mr. Gilmore provides our Board of Directors in-depth insight into the Company's businesses, challenges and opportunities, as well as significant experience in the real estate settlement services

MARGARET M. MCCARTHY

Age: 64

2015

Committees:

Governance

Ms. McCarthy has been a director since June 2015. She has served as executive vice president of Director since: operations and technology for Aetna, Inc., one of the nation's leading diversified health care benefits companies (NYSE: AET), since 2010. She is responsible for innovation, technology, data security, procurement, real estate and service operations. Prior to joining Aetna in 2003, she served in information technology-related roles at CIGNA Healthcare and Catholic Health Initiatives, among others. Ms. McCarthy also worked in technology consulting at Accenture and was a consulting partner at Ernst & Young. She is a director of vAmour, a data center and cloud security company, and also serves on various advisory boards and councils, including the Financial Services Information Sharing and Analysis Center, Oracle Presidents Council, MIT Center for Information Systems

Independent: Yes

Research and the Board of Trustees of Providence College. Given her extensive experience managing large groups of employees, complex processes and enterprise-critical technology, Ms. McCarthy brings to the Board valuable insights into areas of critical import to the operations of the Company.

. Proposals

Information Regarding the Other Incumbent Directors

The following lists provide information with respect to the individuals currently serving as Class III directors, whose current term expires at the 2019 annual meeting of stockholders, and Class I directors, whose term expires in 2020, followed by similar information for a retiring director.

Class III Directors—Term Expiring 2019

PARKER S. KENNEDY

Age: 70

2010

Committees:

Compensation

Executive (chair)

Independent: Yes

Mr. Kennedy serves as chairman of the Board and has been a director of the Company since we Director since: separated from The First American Corporation in 2010. Mr. Kennedy served as executive chairman of the Company from the separation until his retirement as an employee in February 2012. From 2003 until the separation, he served as The First American Corporation's chairman and chief executive officer. He also served as The First American Corporation's president from 1993 to 2004. He served as a director of The First American Corporation and its successor entity, CoreLogic, Inc., from 1987 to 2011, and was CoreLogic, Inc.'s executive chairman from the separation to 2011. Mr. Kennedy also served on the First Advantage Corporation board until 2009. We believe that Mr. Kennedy, who has worked with us in various capacities for over 40 years, has unparalleled

executive experience in our industry. He also brings to the Company an incomparable understanding

of our history and culture.

MARK C. OMAN

Age: 63

2013

Committees:

Audit

Compensation

Independent: Yes

Mr. Oman retired from Wells Fargo & Company in 2011, after serving it or its predecessors since Director since: 1979. At Wells Fargo he held numerous positions, including senior executive vice president (home and consumer finance) from 2005 until his retirement and group executive vice president (home and consumer finance) from 2002 to 2005. Mr. Oman also served as a director and the chief executive officer of Wachovia Preferred Funding Corp. from 2009 to 2011 and as a director of American Caresource Holdings, Inc. from 2013 to 2017. He is currently involved with several private ventures and serves on a variety of boards and advisory boards. Mr. Oman brings to the Board important insights into the mortgage market and working with large mortgage lenders.

. Proposals

REGINALD H. GILYARD

Age: 54

Committees:

Governance

Independent: Yes

Mr. Gilyard is a senior advisor with The Boston Consulting Group, a global management Director since: 2017 consulting company. From 2012 to 2017 he was dean of the Argyros School of Business and Economics at Chapman University. From 1996 to 2012, he held various positions with The Boston Consulting Group, including as a partner and managing director. He began his career serving in the United States Air Force. With his in-depth understanding of the complexities of large businesses and keen grasp of customer needs across a variety of industry sectors, Mr. Gilyard brings to the Board a unique perspective on how we can make our operations more efficient and serve our customers better.

Class I Directors—Term Expiring 2020

JAMES L. DOTI

Age: 71

Director since: 2010

Committees:

Audit (chair)

Executive

Independent: Yes

Mr. Doti is president emeritus and the Donald Bren Distinguished Chair of Business and Economics at Chapman University and served as Chapman's president from 1991 to 2016. He has been a director since we separated from The First American Corporation in 2010 and he served as a director of The First American Corporation from 1993 until the separation. He previously served on the boards of Standard Pacific Corp. and Fleetwood Enterprises, Inc. Given his experience as president of Chapman University and with a doctorate in economics from the University of Chicago, Dr. Doti gives our Company insight into the organizational challenges that large companies face and the impact of the economic environment on the Company.

MICHAEL D. MCKEE

Age: 72

Director since: 2011

Committees:

Mr. McKee serves as a principal of The Contrarian Group, a private equity firm. Mr. McKee has announced his retirement this year as a director of HCP, Inc. (NYSE: HCP), a publicly traded real estate investment trust for which he has been a director since 1989. From 2016 to 2018, he served as executive chairman of HCP and, during 2016, he also served as interim chief executive officer and president of HCP. From 2010 to 2016, Mr. McKee was chief executive officer of Bentall Kennedy (U.S.), a registered real estate investment advisor. Compensation (chair) Mr. McKee also served as the chief executive officer of The Irvine Company, a privately-held

Independent: Yes

real estate development and investment company, from 2007 to 2008, as vice chairman of its board of directors from 1999 to 2008 and as an executive officer of that company since 1994. Prior to that, he was a partner with the law firm of Latham & Watkins LLP from 1986 to 1994. In addition, Mr. McKee is the Chairman of Realty Income Corporation (NYSE: O) and the Tiger Woods Foundation. He previously served as a director of Mandalay Resort Group, Irvine Apartment Communities, Inc. and Oasis Residential Inc. Mr. McKee brings to the Board significant operating and executive management experience. This experience, combined with Mr. McKee's extensive background in the real estate industry, facilitates the Board's oversight of the Company's operations and enhances its ability to assess strategic opportunities.

THOMAS V. MCKERNAN

Age: 73

Director

since: 2011

Committees:

Audit

Executive

Yes

Mr. McKernan serves as chairman of the board of AAA—Auto Club Enterprises and the Automobile Club of Southern California (the "Auto Club"). Mr. McKernan served as chief executive officer of the

Auto Club from 1991 until his retirement in 2012. Mr. McKernan also serves as a director of Payden & Rygel Investment Group and as a trustee of certain funds associated therewith. Other positions held by Mr. McKernan include directorships with various companies and membership on various advisory councils. In addition, he served as vice chairman of the board of California Physicians Service, Inc.,

which operates as Blue Shield of California, and its subsidiary, Blue Shield of California Life & Health

Insurance Company, until September 2009. Through his operating and executive management Independent: experience, much of it gained in the process of transforming the Auto Club into a leader in the California insurance industry, Mr. McKernan brings to the Company valuable insight into the challenges facing an insurance company that is executing on a strategic growth plan. His extensive experience participating in the management of insurance company investment portfolios also has been

of significant value to the Company.

Directors Serving through May 8, 2018

VIRGINIA M. UEBERROTH

Age: 78

Committees:

Governance (chair)

Independent: Yes

Ms. Ueberroth is chairman of the Ueberroth Family Foundation, a philanthropic organization. Director since: 2010 She has been a director since we separated from The First American Corporation in 2010 and she served as a director of The First American Corporation from 1988 until the separation. She retired as a director of Hoag Memorial Hospital Presbyterian in 2016. Through Ms. Ueberroth's experience in philanthropic causes, the Company derives an appreciation for its stakeholders in the community. In connection with the Company's mandatory retirement policy, Ms. Ueberroth is not standing for reelection and, accordingly, it is anticipated that her service on the Board will be completed on May 8, 2018.

See the section entitled "Security Ownership of Management," which begins on page 10, for information pertaining to stock ownership of our directors. There are no family relationships among any of the directors or nominees or any of the executive officers of the Company. There are no arrangements or understandings between any director and any other person pursuant to which any director was or is to be selected as a director.

Item 1. Election of Class II Directors

Our certificate of incorporation provides for a classified Board. Each person elected as a Class II director at the annual meeting of stockholders will serve for a three-year term expiring on the date of the 2021 annual meeting and until his or her successor in office is elected and qualified. Our Board has nominated the following individuals for election as Class II directors:

Dennis J. Gilmore

Margaret M. McCarthy

Unless otherwise specified by you in your proxy card, the proxies solicited by our Board will be voted "FOR" the election of the Class II director nominees. If any nominee should become unable or unwilling to serve as a director, the proxies will be voted for such substitute nominee(s) as shall be designated by our Board. Our Board presently has no knowledge that any of the nominees will be unable or unwilling to serve.

Item 2. Advisory Vote to Approve Executive Compensation

Pursuant to Section 14A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") rules, we are seeking the advice of our stockholders on the compensation of our named executive officers as presented in the "Executive Compensation" section of this proxy statement commencing on page 18. Specifically, we are seeking stockholder approval of the following resolution:

"RESOLVED, that the stockholders of First American Financial Corporation approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the Company's named executive officers, as disclosed in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the 2017 Summary Compensation Table and the related compensation tables, notes and narrative in the Proxy Statement for the Company's 2018 annual meeting of stockholders."

We refer to this proposal as a "Say on Pay" proposal. As part of its process in determining executive compensation levels for 2017, the Compensation Committee has reviewed the results of last year's Say on Pay proposal, in which approximately 97% of the Company's shares present and entitled to vote approved 2016 executive compensation. The stockholder support for the prior Say on Pay proposal reinforces the Compensation Committee's belief that it should continue its practice of implementing and overseeing executive compensation programs that provide for a substantial portion of the executive officer's total compensation to be related to the Company's consolidated financial performance. It also reinforces the Compensation Committee's sense that, for executive officers, the mix of compensation should be weighted heavily toward at-risk pay, in particular, the annual incentive bonus (a portion of which consists of equity vesting over four years) and should include a substantial portion of equity. This is consistent with the overall philosophy of maintaining a pay mix that results fundamentally in a pay-for-performance orientation and a strong alignment between the interests of executive officers and long-term stockholders.

The Compensation Committee believes the Company's management team achieved excellent results in 2017 and was successful in executing on the Company's strategic objectives. The Company's 2017 performance generally improved over a strong 2016, with revenue growing 3.5% to \$5.8 billion and net income increasing from \$343 million to \$422 million. Pretax margin for the title insurance and services segment was 12.1%, the highest in the Company's history and up 40 basis points over the prior year. Return on equity improved from 11.9% in 2016 to 13.0% in 2017. Both metrics, pretax margin and return on equity, met the Company's stated long-term objectives. Reflecting its commitment to drive return for its stockholders, during the year the Company increased its cash dividend by 12% from an annual rate of \$1.36 to \$1.52 per share and achieved a one-year total stockholder return of 57.9%.

During the year the Company successfully executed against its long-term strategic goals. Though market share in its United States title insurance business decreased slightly, the Company completed a number of strategic acquisitions designed to grow and strengthen the Company's core title and settlement business over the long-term. The Company also invested heavily in technology aimed at increasing the efficiency of its operations, reducing risk and enhancing the customer experience. As a complement to its technology investments, the Company also invested heavily in its real property databases, already the most comprehensive of their kind in the United States.

The full results of the 2017 executive compensation program are included in the section entitled "Compensation Discussion and Analysis" below commencing on page 18. Stockholders are urged to read the Compensation Discussion and Analysis as well as the 2017 Summary Compensation Table and related compensation tables and narrative, appearing on pages 41 through 52, in their entirety.

Item 2. Advisory Vote to Approve Executive Compensation

While this vote to approve executive compensation is not binding, the Compensation Committee intends to review the results of the vote in connection with its ongoing analysis of the Company's compensation programs. The Company expects to include a Say on Pay proposal in its proxy materials on an annual basis and, thus, we expect that the next Say on Pay proposal will occur at the Company's 2019 annual meeting.

Item 3. Ratification of Selection of Independent Auditor

The Audit Committee has selected PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP ("PwC") to serve as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2018. Representatives of PwC are expected to be present at the annual meeting, and, if they do attend the annual meeting, will have an opportunity to make a statement and be available to respond to appropriate questions.

Selection of our independent registered public accounting firm is not required to be submitted for stockholder approval, but the Audit Committee is seeking ratification of its selection of PwC from our stockholders as a matter of good corporate governance. If the stockholders do not ratify this selection, the Audit Committee will reconsider its selection of PwC and will either continue to retain this firm or appoint a new independent registered public accounting firm. Even if the selection is ratified, the Audit Committee may, in its discretion, appoint a different independent registered public accounting firm at any time during the year if it determines that such a change would be in our Company's best interests and those of its stockholders.

II. Required Information

Security Ownership of Management

The following table sets forth the total number of our shares of common stock beneficially owned and the percentage of the outstanding shares so owned as of the record date by:

- each director (and each nominee for director);
- each executive officer named in the "2017 Summary Compensation Table" on page 41 (each, a "named executive officer"); and
- all directors and executive officers as a group.

Unless otherwise indicated in the notes following the table, the stockholders listed in the table are the beneficial owners of the listed shares with sole voting and investment power (or, in the case of individual stockholders, shared power with such individual's spouse) over the shares listed. Shares subject to rights exercisable within 60 days after the record date are treated as outstanding when determining the amount and percentage beneficially owned by a person or entity.

	Number of	
		Percent
	Common	
Stockholders	Shares	if greater than 1%
Directors		
James L. Doti	49,714	_
Dennis J. Gilmore	292,007	_
Reginald H. Gilyard	_	_
Parker S. Kennedy(1)	2,649,799	2.4%
Margaret M. McCarthy	10,817	_
Michael D. McKee	30,847	_
Thomas V. McKernan	40,847	_
Mark C. Oman	26,888	_
Virginia M. Ueberroth(2)	144,523	_
Named executive officers who are not directors		
Kenneth D. DeGiorgio	13,999	_
Christopher M. Leavell	71,157	_
Mark E. Seaton	30,526	_
Matthew F. Wajner	9,978	_
All directors, named executive officers and other executive officers as a group (13		
persons)	3,371,103	3.0%

(1) Includes 2,466,686 shares held by Kennedy Enterprises, L.P., a California limited partnership of which Mr. Kennedy is the sole general partner. The limited partnership agreement pursuant to which the partnership was formed provides that the general partner has all powers of a general partner as provided in the California Uniform Limited Partnership Act, including the power to vote securities held by the partnership, provided that the general partner is not permitted to cause the partnership to sell, exchange or hypothecate any of its shares of stock of the Company without the prior written consent of all of the limited partners. Except to the extent of his voting power

over the shares allocated to the capital accounts of the limited partners, Mr. Kennedy disclaims beneficial ownership of all shares held by the partnership other than those allocated to his own and his wife's capital accounts. Also included are 27,087 shares over which Mr. Kennedy has investment power pursuant to a power of attorney for Mr. Kennedy's mother, who does not share his household. She holds these shares in a personal account and Mr. Kennedy disclaims beneficial ownership of these securities.

(2) Includes 5,000 shares held by a nonprofit corporation of which Ms. Ueberroth is an officer and whose five-member board of directors is chaired by Ms. Ueberroth and also composed of her husband and children. In her capacity as an officer of that corporation, Ms. Ueberroth has the power, as do certain other officers, to direct the voting and disposition of the shares. Ms. Ueberroth disclaims beneficial ownership of these shares.

II. Required Information

None of the directors or officers included in the table above have the right to acquire any shares within 60 days of the record date.

Board and Committee Meetings

Our Board held five meetings during 2017. No incumbent director attended less than 75% of the aggregate of all meetings of the Board and the committees (if any) on which the director served. From time to time, our Board may act by unanimous written consent as permitted by the laws of the State of Delaware. Our Board's standing committees include an audit, nominating and corporate governance, and compensation committee.

				Nominating a	nd
				Corporate	
		Audit	Compensation	Governance	Executive
		Commit	tee Committee	Committee	Committee
Number of Meeting	ngs in 2017	6	6	5	1
Independent Dire	ctors				
Dr. James L. Doti	İ	0			
Reginald H. Gilya	ard				
Parker S. Kenned	у				
Margaret M. McC	Carthy				
Michael D. McKee					
Thomas V. McKernan					
Mark C. Oman					
Virginia M. Ueberroth					
Inside Directors					
Dennis J. Gilmore	e				
Chairperson	Member	Financial Expert			

Audit Committee

The members of the Audit Committee are Messrs. Doti (chair), McKernan and Oman. The functions performed by this committee include:

- reviewing internal auditing procedures and results;
- selecting our independent registered public accounting firm;
- engaging with our compliance and risk management executives to review the state of enterprise risk management and compliance programs with a view to understanding the steps management has taken to monitor and control the Company's major risk exposures;
- serving as the Board's designated risk oversight committee (see the Risk Oversight section beginning on page 14 for additional details);
- reviewing with internal counsel the state of litigation, claims and regulatory matters;
- discussing with management, internal audit and external advisors the state of internal controls and management tone; directing and supervising investigations into matters within the scope of its duties;

II. Required Information

reviewing with the independent registered public accounting firm the plan and results of its audit and determining the nature of other services to be performed by, and fees to be paid to, such firm; and

supervising the oversight of the Company's investment portfolios.

The Audit Committee's charter is posted in the corporate governance section of our Web site at www.firstam.com. Our Board of Directors has determined that Messrs. Doti, McKernan and Oman are audit committee financial experts within the meaning of the SEC's rules and regulations and that each member of the Audit Committee meets the requirement of independence established in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the New York Stock Exchange listing standards.

Compensation Committee

The members of the Compensation Committee are Messrs. Kennedy, McKee (chair) and Oman. This committee establishes compensation rates and procedures with respect to our executive officers, including bonus awards, monitors our equity compensation plans and makes recommendations to the Board regarding director compensation. The Compensation Committee's charter is posted in the corporate governance section of our Web site at www.firstam.com.

Additional information concerning the Compensation Committee's processes and procedures surrounding non-employee director compensation is included in the section entitled "2017 Director Compensation," which begins on page 53. Additional information concerning the executive compensation policies and objectives established by the Compensation Committee, the Compensation Committee's processes and procedures for consideration and determination of executive compensation, and the role of executive officers and the Compensation Committee's compensation consultant in determining executive compensation is included in the section entitled "Compensation Discussion and Analysis," which begins on page 18, under the subsection entitled "Compensation Decision Process," which begins on page 25.

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

The members of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee are Mses. McCarthy and Ueberroth (chair) and Mr. Gilyard. This committee is responsible for identifying individuals qualified to become directors of our Company; recommending that the Board select the nominees identified by this committee for all directorships to be filled by the Board or by the stockholders; and developing, recommending to the Board and periodically reviewing the corporate governance principles applicable to our Company. This committee's charter is posted in the corporate governance section of our Web site at www.firstam.com. The committee has adopted procedures by which certain stockholders of the Company may recommend director nominees to the Board. In particular, the committee has established a policy whereby it will accept and consider, in its discretion, director recommendations from any stockholder holding in excess of five percent of the Company's outstanding shares of common stock, Such recommendations must include the name and credentials of the recommended nominee and should be submitted to the secretary of the Company at our address indicated on the first page of this proxy statement. The committee will evaluate director candidates recommended by stockholders for election to our Board in the same manner and using the same criteria as used for any other director candidate (as described below). If the committee determines that a stockholder-recommended candidate is suitable for membership on our Board, it will include the candidate in the pool of candidates to be considered for nomination upon the occurrence of the next vacancy on our Board or in connection with the next annual meeting of stockholders.

II. Required Information

As stated in its charter, while the committee has no specific minimum qualifications in evaluating a director candidate, the committee takes into account all factors it considers appropriate in identifying and evaluating candidates for membership on the Board, including some or all of the following: strength of character, an inquiring and independent mind, practical wisdom, mature judgment, career specialization, relevant technical skills, reputation in the community, diversity and the extent to which the candidate would fill a present need on the Board. This committee makes recommendations to the full Board as to whether or not incumbent directors should stand for re-election. However, if the Company is legally required by contract or otherwise to provide third parties with the ability to nominate directors, the selection and nomination of such directors generally is not subject to the committee process for identifying and evaluating nominees for director. The committee conducts all necessary and appropriate inquiries into the background and qualifications of possible candidates and may engage a search firm to assist in identifying potential candidates for nomination.

The Company does not have a formal policy for the consideration of diversity in identifying nominees for director. However, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee recognizes the benefits associated with a diverse board and, as indicated above, considers diversity as a factor when identifying and evaluating candidates for membership on the Board. The committee utilizes a broad conception of diversity, including professional and educational background, prior experience on other boards of directors (both public and private), political and social perspectives, as well as race, gender and national origin. Utilizing these factors, and the factors described above, the committee makes recommendations, as it deems appropriate, regarding the composition and size of the Board. The priorities and emphasis of the committee and of the Board may change from time to time to take into account changes in business and other trends and the portfolio of skills and experience of current and prospective Board members.

In 2016, the Board adopted a Bylaw to permit a stockholder, or group of up to 20 stockholders, owning at least 3% of the Company's issued and outstanding stock entitled to vote generally in the election of directors continuously for at least three years, to nominate and include in the Company's proxy materials for an annual meeting of stockholders, director nominees constituting up to 20% of the Board, provided that the stockholder(s) and the director nominee(s) satisfy the requirements specified in the Bylaws.

Our corporate governance guidelines also contain a mandatory retirement policy, which provides that no person is eligible for election as a director if on January 1 of the year of the election he or she is age 77 or older.

Independence of Directors

The Board has affirmatively determined that each member of the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, as well as each other member of the Board, except Dennis J. Gilmore (who is not independent), is "independent" as that term is defined in the corporate governance rules of the New York Stock Exchange for listed companies, and that each member of the Audit Committee and the Compensation Committee is independent under the additional standards applicable to the respective committee. In making these determinations, the Board considered the following relationships between directors and the Company: Mr. McKee and Ms. McCarthy are affiliated with, and Mr. Oman was previously affiliated with, entities that do business with or that represent clients that do business with the Company in the ordinary course from time to time; each of Messrs. Doti, Gilyard, Kennedy and McKernan and Ms. Ueberroth is or recently was affiliated with one or more nonprofit organizations to which the Company and/or its management has made donations from time to time; and Mr. Kennedy receives standard board fees for his service as a director of the Company's trust subsidiary, as further described in the section entitled "2017 Director Compensation," which begins on page 53. Each of the relationships above, while considered by the Board, falls within the Company's categorical independence standards contained in the Board's corporate governance guidelines, which are available on

II. Required Information

the corporate governance section of the Company's Web site at www.firstam.com. The Board also considered the following relationships between Mr. Kennedy and the Company: he was employed by the Company as its executive chairman until his retirement in February 2012; for serving as chairman of the Board, he receives Company-provided office space and secretarial assistance as set forth in the section entitled "2017 Director Compensation," which begins on page 53; he may from time to time attend certain subsidiary board meetings as well as certain meetings with management; and his son is employed by a subsidiary of the Company as further described in the section entitled "Transactions with Management and Others" on page 16.

Board Leadership Structure; Meetings of Independent Directors

Our Board believes it is important to select the Company's chairman and the Company's chief executive officer in the manner it considers in the best interests of the Company at any given point in time. Accordingly, the chairman and chief executive officer positions may be filled by one individual or by two different individuals. Our Board has determined at this time that it is appropriate to separate the roles of chairman and chief executive officer and these positions are currently held by different individuals, Mr. Kennedy and Mr. Gilmore, respectively.

In addition to a chairman, we also have a lead independent director, currently Mr. Doti. The lead director is responsible for chairing and coordinating the agenda for the executive sessions of independent directors or, as applicable, the non-management directors, which are those directors who are not employees of the Company. In 2017 the independent directors met five times in executive session. In addition, the lead director is to provide advice to the chairman with respect to the following: (i) establishing an appropriate schedule for Board meetings; (ii) preparing agendas for the meetings of the Board and its committees; (iii) the retention of consultants who report directly to the Board; (iv) the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee's oversight and implementation of the Company's corporate governance policies; and (v) the Compensation Committee's oversight of the implementation of and compliance with the Company's policies and procedures for evaluating and undertaking executive and incentive-based compensation.

Our Board believes this to be the most effective leadership structure for the Company at this time because it effectively allocates authority, responsibility, and oversight between management, the chairman of the Board and the lead director and capitalizes on the experience and strengths of our current management team. It does this by giving primary responsibility for the operational leadership and strategic direction of the Company to our chief executive officer, enabling the lead director to facilitate our Board's independent oversight of management and consideration of key governance matters, and allowing our chairman to promote communication between management and our Board. The Board believes that its programs for overseeing risk, as described under the Risk Oversight section below, would be effective under a variety of leadership frameworks. Accordingly, the Board's risk oversight function did not significantly impact its selection of the current leadership structure.

Risk Oversight

The Board's responsibilities in overseeing the Company's management and business to maximize long-term stockholder value include oversight of the Company's key risks and management's processes and controls to manage those risks appropriately. Management, in turn, is responsible for the day-to-day management of risk and implementation of appropriate risk management controls and procedures.

Although risk oversight permeates many elements of the work of the full Board and the committees, the Audit Committee has the most direct and systematic responsibility for overseeing risk management, and

II. Required Information

has been designated by the Board as its risk oversight committee. To that end, the Audit Committee charter provides for a variety of regular and recurring responsibilities relating to risk, including:

- having responsibility for the internal audit function, with that function reporting directly to the committee;
- overseeing the independent registered public accounting firm;
- receiving reports from management and the independent auditor regarding the adequacy and effectiveness of various internal controls;
- reviewing regularly with management legal and regulatory matters that could have a significant impact on the Company;
- supervising the oversight of the Company's investment portfolios;
- overseeing the Company's compliance program with respect to legal and regulatory requirements and risks; and discussing with management and the independent auditor the Company's guidelines and policies with respect to risk assessment and risk management, including the Company's major risk exposures and the steps management has taken to monitor and control such exposures.

In performing these functions, the committee regularly receives reports from management, including the Company's enterprise risk management committee on which senior officers of the Company sit, and internal and external auditors regarding the Company's enterprise risk management program, compliance program, investment portfolios, information security and business continuity programs, extraordinary claims and losses and noteworthy litigation.

Separately, the Compensation Committee oversees the Company's compensation policies and practices and has assessed whether the Company's compensation policies encourage excessive risk taking. The Compensation Committee has concluded that these policies and practices do not create risks that are reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company. In arriving at that conclusion the Compensation Committee considered, among other factors, the Company's review and approval processes surrounding certain compensatory arrangements; the metrics used to determine variable compensation, including the performance measures selected by the Compensation Committee and performance ranges associated with the metrics; the Compensation Committee's oversight of inclusion or exclusion of extraordinary items in the financial results upon which certain compensatory arrangements are based; the inclusion of overall Company performance in the determination of divisional leader compensation; the portion of variable compensation paid in restricted stock units, which generally vest over three to four years; the extent to which qualitative judgments are involved in the compensatory arrangements; the amount of compensation paid as sales commissions, the number of people to whom such compensation is paid and the localized nature of the commission payments; controls, such as actuarial studies on claims, underwriting controls and quality checks that the Company employs; and the extent to which compensatory arrangements can be changed if circumstances evidence increased risk associated with such arrangements.

Director Attendance at Annual Meetings

Our directors are expected to attend the annual meetings of our stockholders. At last year's annual meeting, each of the Company's directors attended in person.

II. Required Information

Stockholder and Interested Party Communications with Directors

Stockholders and other interested parties may communicate directly with members of the Board, including the chairman, lead director or any of the other non-management directors of the Company (individually or as a group) by writing to such director(s) at the business addresses provided under each director's name in the corporate governance section of our Web site at www.firstam.com. Directors receiving such communications will respond as such directors deem appropriate, including the possibility of referring the matter to management of the Company, to the full Board or to an appropriate committee of the Board.

The Audit Committee has established procedures to receive, retain and address complaints regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters, and for the submission by our employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters. Our 24-hour, toll-free hotline is available for the submission of such concerns or complaints at 1-800-589-3259. To the extent required by applicable law, individuals wishing to remain anonymous or to otherwise express their concerns or complaints confidentially are permitted to do so.

Transactions with Management and Others

The Board of Directors has adopted a written policy regarding related party transactions, which generally requires the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee's review, approval or ratification of transactions involving amounts in excess of \$120,000 between the Company and/or its affiliates, on the one hand, and, on the other hand, any of the Company's directors, director-nominees, executive officers, stockholders beneficially owning in excess of 5% of the Company's common stock or any of their immediate family members that have a direct or indirect material interest in the transaction. If the proposed transaction involves \$1,000,000 or less, then the chair of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee may pre-approve or ratify the transaction.

Certain transactions, including compensatory arrangements reported in this proxy statement for executive officers and directors of the Company, are deemed to be pre-approved by the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee under the terms of the policy. In cases where the potential transaction would involve the executive officer, director, large stockholder or any of their immediate family members only in an indirect fashion, the policy does not apply where such indirect interest results solely from ownership of less than 10% of, or being a director of, the entity entering into the transaction with the Company.

Mr. Kennedy's son is employed by a subsidiary of the Company as a vice president. His base salary in 2017 was \$200,000, his cash bonus for 2016 (paid in 2017) was \$540,021, his cash bonus for 2017 (paid in 2018) was \$441,697 and the dollar value of restricted stock units granted to him in 2018 (in connection with 2017 performance) was approximately \$441,697. He received standard employee benefits and he participated in the standard, performance-based incentive compensation program available to similarly-situated employees of his level and experience.

Executive Officers

The following provides information regarding the Company's current executive officers:

Name	Position(s) Held	Age
Dennis J. Gilmore	Chief Executive Officer	59
Kenneth D. DeGiorgio	Executive Vice President	46

Christopher M. Leavell	Chief Operating Officer, First American Title Insurance Company	55
Mark E. Seaton	Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer	40
Matthew F. Wajner	Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer	42

II. Required Information

All officers of the Company are appointed annually by the Board on the day of its election.

Dennis J. Gilmore has served as our chief executive officer since June 2010, when we separated from The First American Corporation. From April 2008 until the separation, he served as chief executive officer of The First American Corporation's financial services group. Mr. Gilmore served as The First American Corporation's chief operating officer from 2004 to 2008. He started with The First American Corporation in 1993 and served in various managerial roles, including as executive vice president of The First American Corporation from 2003 to 2004 and as president of the property information business segment from 1998 to 2005.

Kenneth D. DeGiorgio has served as executive vice president since June 2010, when we separated from The First American Corporation. He was senior vice president and general counsel of The First American Corporation from 2004 until the separation. From 2006 to 2012, he also served as secretary of the Company or The First American Corporation, as applicable. Mr. DeGiorgio was vice president and associate general counsel of The First American Corporation from 2001 to 2004, and served as regulatory and acquisition counsel from 1999 to 2001.

Christopher M. Leavell has served as chief operating officer of the Company's subsidiary, First American Title Insurance Company, since December 2011. He was its executive vice president and division president with responsibility for the lender-focused title business and national production services from 2008 to 2011. Mr. Leavell began his career with The First American Corporation in 1997 and has served as general manager or president of various First American subsidiaries and divisions. Prior to joining First American, Mr. Leavell held various managerial and finance positions at mortgage companies.

Mark E. Seaton has served as executive vice president, chief financial officer since March 2013. From 2010 until 2013, he served as our senior vice president, finance, in which capacity he oversaw the Company's investment management, investor relations, treasury and financial planning activities. Mr. Seaton started with The First American Corporation in 2006 and served as director of investor relations of The First American Corporation from 2007 to 2010. Prior to joining The First American Corporation, Mr. Seaton worked in the private equity and investment banking industries.

Matthew F. Wajner has served as vice president, chief accounting officer since March 2013. From 2010 until 2013, he served as our controller and prior to that as our director of SEC reporting. From 2009 until the separation in June 2010, he served as The First American Corporation's director of SEC reporting. From 2006 to 2009, Mr. Wajner was a divisional controller for various operations of JPMorgan Chase & Co. and entities acquired by it. Mr. Wajner was also an auditor with PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP and Arthur Andersen LLP.

Executive Compensation

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

CD&A Roadmap	Page
Introduction	18
Executive Summary	18
Executive Compensation Program in Detail	23
Compensation Decision Process	25
Pay Elements	26
Impact of Tax and Accounting	40

Introduction

In this section, we describe our executive compensation program for our named executive officers ("NEOs"). The company's NEOs for 2017 were:

		Tenure
Name	Principal Position	(years)
Dennis J. Gilmore	Chief Executive Officer	25
Kenneth D. DeGiorgio	Executive Vice President	19
Christopher M. Leavell	Chief Operating Officer, First American Title Insurance Company	21
Mark E. Seaton	Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer	12
Matthew F. Wajner	Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer	9

Executive Summary

The Compensation Committee (the "Committee") believes the Company's management team achieved excellent results in 2017 and was successful in executing on the Company's strategic objectives. Executive compensation for the year reflected the Committee's pay-for-performance philosophy.

2017 Performance Results

The Company's 2017 performance generally improved over a strong 2016, with revenue growing 3.5% to \$5.8 billion and net income increasing from \$343 million to \$422 million. Pretax margin for the title insurance and services segment was 12.1%, the highest in the Company's history and up 40 basis points over the prior year. Return on equity improved from 11.9% in 2016 to 13.0% in 2017. Both metrics, pretax margin and return on equity, met the Company's stated long-term objectives. Reflecting its commitment to drive return for its stockholders, during the year the Company increased its cash dividend by 12% from an annual rate of \$1.36 to \$1.52 per share and achieved a one-year total stockholder return of 57.9%.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Note: The charts above reflect Company results under generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP"). The Committee makes certain non-GAAP adjustments in connection with its compensation programs, which are further described below.

Execution on Company Strategy

During the year the Company successfully executed against its long-term strategic goals. Though market share in its United States title insurance business decreased slightly, the Company completed a number of strategic acquisitions designed to grow and strengthen the Company's core title and settlement business over the long-term.

The Company also invested heavily in technology aimed at increasing the efficiency of its operations, reducing risk and enhancing the customer experience. As a complement to its technology investments, the Company also invested heavily in its real property databases, already the most comprehensive of their kind in the United States.

2017 Performance Metric Results

The NEO annual cash bonuses and annual equity bonuses were paid out at 146% of target, reflecting the results of the two financial metrics utilized by the Committee: return on equity and pretax margin. Target and actual results of these metrics for 2017 are set forth below.

		Actual
		2017
Metric	Target	Results
Pretax Margin	9.3%	10.4%
Return on Equity	9.9%	12.4%

Note: The Committee's definition of pretax margin and return on equity is described on page 28 below. The actual results set forth above have been adjusted to exclude (from both metrics) losses resulting from the termination of the Company's legacy pension plans and (from return on equity) net income resulting from tax reform passed at the end of 2017. These are non-GAAP financial measures. Please see Appendix A for the rationale behind the presentation of these measures and a reconciliation of these amounts to the nearest GAAP financial measures.

The annual incentive plan gives the Committee the discretion to adjust the payout by up to 30 percentage points to account for factors that may impact the Company's return on equity or pretax margin but were unanticipated or were the result of investments intended to create long-term stockholder value. For 2017, the Committee did not make any discretionary adjustment.

The Committee believes that the results of the 2017 executive compensation program, as disclosed and discussed herein, reflect its pay-for-performance philosophy.

Pay Philosophy & Objectives

The Company's executive officer compensation program, which is administered by the Committee, is designed to enhance stockholder value by providing that a substantial portion of the executive officer's total compensation be related to the Company's consolidated financial performance and a lesser portion to the Committee's qualitative analysis of the contribution of each individual executive officer. The Company's policy is designed to develop and administer programs that will achieve the objectives outlined below.



- Attract and retain executives critical to the Company's long-term strategy and success.
- Provide compensation levels that are competitive with other companies in the title insurance and settlement services industry and the Company's peer group.
- Motivate executive officers to enhance long-term stockholder value without taking excessive risk to achieve short-term goals.
- Encourage the identification and implementation of best business practices.

Compensation Mix

The Committee utilizes the particular elements of compensation described below because it believes that they represent a well-proportioned mix of stock-based compensation, retention value and at-risk compensation which produces short-term and long-term performance incentives and rewards. By following this portfolio approach, the Committee endeavors to provide the NEOs with a measure of security with respect to their minimum level of compensation, while motivating each NEO to focus on the business metrics that will produce a high level of performance for the Company with corresponding increases in stockholder value and long-term financial benefits for the NEO, as well as reducing the risk of loss of top executive talent to competitors.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

For NEOs, the mix of compensation is weighted heavily toward at-risk pay and, in particular, the annual incentive bonus. This is consistent with the overall philosophy of maintaining a pay mix that results fundamentally in a pay-for-performance orientation.

The chart below shows the percentage of our NEOs' 2017 target compensation that was fixed versus performance-based, as well as the percentage that was paid in cash versus Restricted Stock Units ("RSUs").

Note: The chart includes 2017 actual base salary, 2017 target annual cash bonus, 2017 target annual equity bonus and long-term equity incentive granted in 2018 in connection with 2017 performance (for which no target existed).

Say on Pay Results

As part of its process in determining executive compensation levels for 2017, the Committee has reviewed the results of last year's Say on Pay proposal, in which approximately 97% of the Company's shares present and entitled to vote approved 2016 executive compensation. The stockholder support for the prior Say on Pay proposal reinforces the Committee's belief that it should continue its practice of implementing and overseeing executive compensation programs that provide for a substantial portion of the executive officers' total compensation to be related to the Company's consolidated financial performance. It also reinforces the Committee's sense that, for executive officers, the mix of compensation should be weighted heavily toward at-risk pay, in particular, the annual incentive bonus, and should include a substantial portion of equity. This is consistent with the overall philosophy of maintaining a pay mix that results fundamentally in a pay-for-performance orientation and a strong alignment between the interests of executive officers and long-term stockholders.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Summary of Executive Compensation Practices

The table below highlights certain of our executive compensation practices, including practices we have implemented that drive performance as well as those we have prohibited because we do not believe they serve our stockholders' interests.

WHAT WE DO

- Pay-for-performance. Tie pay to performance by ensuring that a substantial portion of executive officer compensation is at-risk and related to the Company's consolidated financial performance.
- Equity-based compensation. A substantial portion of compensation is paid in the form of RSUs to encourage alignment between executives and long-term stockholders and to discourage excessive risk taking.
- Stock ownership guidelines. We have stock ownership guidelines of 5 times base salary for the CEO and 3 times base salary for our other NEOs with base salaries equal to or greater than \$500,000.
- Clawback policy. Compensation may be adjusted or recovered if the Company's reported financial results are restated due to material noncompliance with applicable financial reporting requirements.
- Peer group benchmarking. Peer group performance and compensation data is regularly reviewed by the Committee to inform compensation decisions.
- No pledging of shares or trading on margin. Our trading policies generally prohibit our NEOs and certain other employees from holding Company securities in a margin account or pledging Company securities as collateral.
- No hedging. Hedging ownership of Company securities by engaging in short sales or trading in option contracts involving Company securities is prohibited.
- Independent compensation consultant. The Committee uses an independent compensation consultant that provides no other services to the Company.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Executive Compensation Program in Detail

Key Pay Elements

The following chart summarizes the key pay elements for our NEOs. Each element is described in detail beginning on page 26 in the Section "Pay Elements."

Benchmarking Compensation and Peer Group Development

Overall compensation levels for NEOs are determined based on a number of factors, including each individual's roles and responsibilities within the Company, each individual's experience and expertise, compensation levels for peers within the Company, compensation levels in the marketplace for similar positions and performance of the individual and the Company as a whole. In determining these compensation levels, the Committee considers all forms of compensation and benefits.

General

In order to determine competitive compensation practices, the

Committee primarily relies upon data compiled from public filings of selected companies ("comparator companies") that it considers appropriate comparators for the purpose of developing executive compensation benchmarks. The comparator companies for 2017 (meaning the companies used in connection with determinations of 2017 salaries, target cash bonuses for 2017, target Performance RSUs for the annual equity bonus and Long-Term Incentive RSUs issued as long-term equity incentive in connection with 2017 performance) are identified below. In addition, the Committee periodically considers nationally recognized survey data published by various consulting firms. Proxy data was used exclusively to develop benchmarks for the executive officers except for Mr. Wajner, for whom proxy data was lacking. For Mr. Wajner, the Committee utilized survey data from the US Mercer Benchmark Database for companies with revenue between \$2.5 billion and \$10 billion.

The comparator companies for 2017 were:

- American Financial Group, Inc.
- Cincinnati Financial Corporation

Assurant, Inc.

- Fidelity National Financial, Inc.
- The Hanover Insurance Group, Inc.
- Old Republic International Corporation
- Kemper Corporation (f/k/a Unitrin, Inc.) •
- W.R. Berkeley Corporation
- Mercury General Corporation
- White Mountains Insurance Group, Ltd.

These companies are the same as those utilized by the Committee with respect to 2016 executive compensation decisions and the same group of companies has been used thus far for the purposes of 2018 executive compensation decisions. The peer companies represent the Committee's continuing efforts to identify a significant number of comparable companies notwithstanding the fact that there is only one other company in the Company's primary industry with financial and operational characteristics similar to the Company's.

Use of Comparator Companies and Market Compensation Studies

After consideration of the data collected on competitive compensation levels and relative compensation within the executive officer group, the Committee determines each individual executive officer's target total compensation or total compensation opportunities based on Company and individual performance and the need to attract, incentivize and retain an experienced and effective management team. The Committee examines the relationship of each executive officer's base salary, target annual incentive bonus opportunity and potential long-term incentive awards (if such an amount has been determined) to market data at the 25th, 50th, and 75th percentiles. The Committee does not believe, however, that compensation or compensation opportunities should be structured toward a uniform relationship to any specific percentile of

the market data, especially in light of the different financial characteristics of the Company's business units (such as the relationship of revenues to net income). Accordingly, total compensation for specific individuals will vary based on a number of factors in addition to Company and individual performance, including scope of duties, tenure, institutional knowledge and/or difficulty in recruiting a replacement executive officer.

Compensation Decision Process

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE Composed entirely of independent directors

GENERAL

The Committee is comprised of independent members of the Board of Directors. The Committee reviews and approves the base salaries of the executive officers of the Company, their annual incentive bonus programs, their long-term incentive compensation and other incentive and executive benefit plans. It also reviews and makes recommendations to the Board of Directors regarding director compensation. The Committee, in consultation with the independent compensation consultants that it retains, analyzes the reasonableness of the compensation paid to the executive officers. In discharging its functions, as described in more detail above, the Committee reviews compensation data from comparable companies and from relevant surveys, which it utilizes to assess the reasonableness of compensation for the Company's executive officers.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE CHARTER

The Compensation Committee's function is more fully described in its charter, which is regularly reviewed and has been approved by the Company's Board of Directors. The charter is available in the corporate governance section of the Company's Web site at www.firstam.com.

INDEPENDENT COMPENSATION CONSULTANT Frederic W. Cook & Co., Inc.

In making its determinations with respect to executive officer compensation, the Committee engages the services of Frederic W. Cook & Co., Inc. to assist with its review of the compensation package of the chief executive officer and other executive officers. In addition, the compensation consultant has assisted the Committee with related projects, such as evaluating non-employee director pay levels, advice with respect to the design of executive compensation programs, review of annual management incentive bonus plans, preparation or review of certain of the Company's compensation-related disclosures and related tasks.

The Committee retains the compensation consultant directly, although in carrying out assignments, the compensation consultant also interacts with Company management to the extent necessary and appropriate. The compensation consultant performs no services for management, though at the direction of the Committee it does assist in the preparation or review of certain of the Company's compensation-related disclosures, including this Compensation Disclosure and Analysis, and related projects. The Committee has assessed the independence of the consultant and has concluded that no conflict of interest exists that would prevent the consultant from serving as an independent consultant to the Committee.

MANAGEMENT

The Company's chief executive officer and, as appropriate, certain other executive officers may attend the portion of the Committee's meetings where individual executive officer performance is discussed. Directors other than Committee members also may attend Committee meetings, including the portion where executive officer performance is discussed. While the Committee may meet with the Company's chief executive officer to discuss his own compensation package and his recommendations with respect to the other executive officers, all ultimate decisions regarding executive compensation are made solely by the Committee, with input from its compensation consultant.

Pay Elements

As noted above, the Company utilizes four main components of compensation: (1) Base Salary, (2) Annual Cash Bonus, (3) Annual Equity Bonus, and (4) Long-Term Equity Incentive. Each of the pay elements is described in detail below.

Base Salary

The Committee sets base salaries for executive officers based on the individual's position within the Company and his current and sustained performance results. The Committee reviews executive officer base salaries each year and makes any adjustments it deems necessary based on, among other factors, the overall performance of the Company, new roles and/or responsibilities assumed by the executive officer, the general performance of the business units or departments over which the executive officer has responsibility, the significance of the executive officer's impact on the achievement of the Company's strategic goals, the executive officer's length of service with the Company and the executive officer's base salary relative to the base salaries of similar individuals in peer companies. The Committee gives no specific weighting to any one factor in setting the level of base salary and the process ultimately relies on the subjective exercise of the Committee's judgment. Based on the Company's peer group and relevant compensation survey data, the Committee also takes into account the executive officer's potential as a key contributor and amounts that may be required to recruit new executive officers.

Other than in the case of new hires or promotions, the Committee generally determines base salaries for executive officers around the beginning of each calendar year. As described below under "Employment Agreements," Messrs. Gilmore, DeGiorgio, Leavell and Seaton have employment agreements with the Company that specify their respective minimum base salaries. These minimum base salaries are indicated in the column entitled "Minimum Base Salary" in the table below. These amounts may be increased at the discretion of the Committee.

In February of 2017, the Committee reviewed executive officer base salaries and determined that, based on relevant peer company and/or market data, and after taking into account the performance of the executives and the Company, the base salary of each of Mr. Seaton and Mr. Wajner warranted an adjustment. Consequently, the Committee increased Mr. Seaton's base salary from \$575,000 to \$600,000 and Mr. Wajner's from \$275,000 to \$290,000. The Committee determined that market conditions did not warrant an adjustment to the salaries of the other executive officers.

In summary, the base salaries of the NEOs as of December 31, 2016 and as of December 31, 2017, and the minimum base salary as required by their respective employment agreements are as follows:

	December 31, 2	016 December 31, 2	017 Minimum Base
Named Executive Of	ficer Base Salary	Base Salary	Salary
Gilmore, D.	\$ 950,000	\$ 950,000	\$ 950,000
DeGiorgio, K.	\$ 750,000	\$ 750,000	\$ 750,000
Leavell, C.	\$ 700,000	\$ 700,000	\$ 700,000
Seaton, M.	\$ 575,000	\$ 600,000	\$ 600,000
Wajner, M.	\$ 275,000	\$ 290,000	None

In January and February of 2018, the Committee reviewed executive officer compensation, including their base salaries. The Committee determined that, based on its assessment of relevant peer company and/or market data, particularly in light of the strong performance of both the executives and the Company, the base salaries should be adjusted. As a result, the Committee increased Mr. Gilmore's base salary to \$1,000,000; Mr. DeGiorgio's to \$775,000; Mr. Leavell's to \$725,000; Mr. Seaton's to \$650,000; and Mr. Wajner's to \$300,000.

Annual Cash Bonus

The Committee considers the annual cash bonus to be a critical component of the executive officer compensation program. The annual cash bonus is tied to the annual performance of the Company. In recent years the annual cash bonus, together with the annual equity bonus described below, has accounted for a substantial portion, if not the majority of the compensation paid to the NEOs. This emphasis on annual incentive compensation, as opposed to fixed base salary and long-term equity incentive compensation, reflects the view that key components of the Company's business operations are cyclical in nature. Accordingly, the Committee believes that an incentive structure tied to annual performance is more effective in motivating and rewarding executive officers to enhance long-term stockholder value.

As was the case in recent years, the Committee structured payouts under the 2017 cash bonus program to be based on measurable performance against specific financial targets which the Committee believes to be key drivers of stockholder value. Like 2016, financial targets collectively accounted for 100% of the cash bonus payout for 2017, with the resulting amount being subject to adjustment of up to 30 percentage points in the discretion of the Committee (the "Discretionary Adjustment"). The Discretionary Adjustment gives the Committee the ability to adjust the cash bonus payout for unanticipated external factors—such as regulatory changes or meaningful changes in interest rates—or success against strategic initiatives designed to create long-term stockholder value—such as technology projects, risk management efforts, employee engagement or market share gains/losses in key markets. The Committee also retains the ultimate ability to pay a lower amount, including the discretion not to pay a bonus.

As part of its review in early 2017, the Committee set target cash bonus amounts as follows:

- Mr. Gilmore. Mr. Gilmore's target cash bonus increased from \$1,395,000 to \$1,620,000;
- Mr. DeGiorgio. Mr. DeGiorgio's target cash bonus remained at \$700,000;
- Mr. Leavell. Mr. Leavell's target cash bonus remained at \$650,000;
- Mr. Seaton. Mr. Seaton's target cash bonus increased from \$500,000 to \$575,000; and
- Mr. Wajner. Mr. Wajner's target cash bonus increased from \$124,000 to \$131,250.

The increase in the target cash bonus amounts for Mr. Gilmore, Mr. Seaton and Mr. Wajner reflected the Committee's evaluation of peer group compensation data and/or relevant market data after taking into account the performance of such executives and the Company.

The 2017 annual cash bonus payable to each executive officer was determined by adjusting the applicable portion of the target cash bonus amount (listed in the table below under the column entitled "Percentage of Target") based on objective financial criteria in two areas (each listed in the table below under the column entitled "Metric"), with the result being subject to any Discretionary Adjustment as described above. Each financial metric had associated with it a threshold 50% payout level, a 100% payout level and a 175% payout level (listed in the table below under the columns entitled "Threshold", "Target" and "Maximum", respectively). With respect to both financial metrics (and subject to the Discretionary Adjustment), results below the threshold 50% payout level would not result in any payment and results above the maximum would not result in any additional payment. The percentage payout for results between the threshold and maximum were to be determined on a linear sliding scale basis between the two metric points on either side of the actual result (i.e., between the threshold and the target, or the target and the maximum, as applicable).

As in 2016, for 2017 the two financial metrics utilized by the Committee were:

Pretax Margin: the pretax income of the Company divided by the gross revenue of the Company, excluding, in the discretion of the Committee, the effects of net realized investment gains/losses and non-operating items, such as asset impairments and legal settlements; and

Return on Equity: net income attributable to the Company divided by average invested stockholders' equity (total equity excluding accumulated other comprehensive income and noncontrolling interests), subject to the same potential adjustments as apply to the pretax margin metric.

The Committee set the target financial metric payout levels at the pretax margin and return on equity set forth in the Company's financial plan, which was unanimously approved by the Company's Board of Directors. The Committee believes these metrics, and the related performance levels, are indicators as to whether the Company, given the environment in which it is operating, has generated value for stockholders. The Committee also believes these metrics are utilized by stockholders, potential stockholders and their advisors in determining the value of the Company.

The target performance levels and actual performance for 2017 with respect to the financial metrics were as follows:

					Actual	Metric
	Percentage	è			2017	Payout
Metric	of Target	Threshol	ldTarget	Maximuı	mResults(1)Percentage
Pretax Margin	50%	6.5%	9.3%	12.1%	10.4%	129%
Return on Equity(2)	50%	6.9%	9.9%	12.9%	12.4%	163%
Total	100%	_	_	_	_	146%

(1) Adjusted to exclude (from both metrics) losses resulting from the termination of the Company's legacy pension plans and (from return on equity) net income resulting from tax reform passed at the end of 2017. These are non-GAAP financial measures. Please see Appendix A for the rationale behind the presentation of these measures and a reconciliation of these amounts to the nearest GAAP financial measures. In addition, for purposes of determining performance level achievement, the Compensation Committee uses preliminary results and only

- considers an adjustment to the annual cash bonus amount if final results would result in a greater than 5% change in the amount. As a result, the number in the "Actual 2017 Results" column may differ from the results reported in the Company's financial statements.
- (2) The Committee defines return on equity as the net income attributable to the Company divided by average invested stockholders' equity (total equity excluding accumulated other comprehensive income and noncontrolling interests). This is a non-GAAP financial measure. Please see Appendix A for the rationale behind the presentation of this measure and a reconciliation to the nearest GAAP financial measure.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

In determining the actual results for the financial metrics, the Committee exercised its discretion to exclude from both metrics losses incurred during the year related to the termination of its legacy pension plans and to exclude from return on equity net income resulting from the tax reform that occurred at the end of 2017.

In 2016, the Company terminated its funded defined benefit pension plans and in 2017 the Company fully funded and transferred all remaining benefit obligations related to the pension plans to a highly rated insurance company. In connection with the transfer, the Company recognized approximately \$152 million in expense in 2017 (the "2017 Pension Termination Loss"). Consistent with its approach in 2016, the Committee elected to exclude the 2017 Pension Termination Loss in determining the level of Company performance because the 2017 Pension Termination Loss was non-operational in nature; would result in a meaningful future benefit at the expense of short-term results; and was the result of capital allocation decisions made as a result of circumstances—such as uncertainty in future interest rates and investment returns—that are largely outside of management's control. The Committee believed it would be inappropriate to penalize management for the termination of the plans which the Committee believes to be optimal for the Company's long-term prospects.

In addition, the Committee elected to exclude approximately \$114 million of net income resulting from the tax reform that occurred at the end of 2017 as the effects of such reform were non-operational in nature and were not included in the 2017 financial plan, which was the basis for the corresponding target financial metrics for the year. As such, the Committee believes it would be inappropriate for management to benefit from this additional net income.

In considering whether a Discretionary Adjustment should be made to the cash bonus, the Committee took into account notable achievements, as well as challenges, towards creating value for long-term stockholders, including expense management as reflected by better-than-targeted achievement against efficiency metrics when excluding the impact of recent acquisitions; strong pretax margin results in the Company's title insurance and services segment; execution against the Company's commitment to drive return for its stockholders, as reflected in the Company's notable total stockholder return relative to industry peers and 12% increase in the Company's cash dividend; the slight decrease in the Company's United States title insurance market share; continued investment in the Company's real property database, which is the most comprehensive in the United States; the effectiveness of the Company's risk management efforts; completion of a number of acquisitions that support the Company's strategy of growth in its core title and settlement business; investments in technology aimed at increasing the efficiency of the Company's operations, reducing risk and enhancing the customer experience; and successful employee engagement efforts, as reflected in the Company's inclusion on the Fortune 100 Best Companies to Work For® list for the second consecutive year. For 2017, the Committee determined that no such Discretionary Adjustment was warranted.

Each NEO's cash bonus for 2017 was determined by adjusting the target cash bonus amount based on the level of achievement of the financial metrics. The following table summarizes the computation of the 2017 annual cash bonuses for each NEO. It also provides the cash bonus amount for 2016 for comparison purposes. The amounts in the table below are reflected in the 2017 Summary Compensation Table under the column entitled "Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation."

For 2017 cash bonuses, the Committee continued its practice of utilizing a performance unit arrangement for NEOs intended to enable the Company to deduct for tax purposes under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code the entire amount of the cash bonus awarded for 2017 performance. The arrangement involves the granting of performance units under the Company's incentive compensation plan in an amount approximating the maximum amount of the cash bonus, followed by a reduction of the amount of performance units to eliminate the excess units when the actual cash bonus has been determined. The remaining units are then converted into dollars and paid in cash

in the bonus amount determined by the

Committee. These performance units would not be payable unless the 2017 net income of the Company was at least \$25 million. For purposes of this calculation, net income excludes (a) asset write-downs, (b) litigation or claim judgments or settlements, (c) the effect of changes in tax laws, accounting principles, or other laws or provisions affecting reported results, (d) any reorganization and restructuring programs, (e) extraordinary, unusual and/or nonrecurring items of gain or loss and (f) foreign exchange gains and losses ("Extraordinary Items"). The Committee determined that this target was met for 2017, with the result that the NEOs ultimately received performance units for 2017, which the Committee subsequently converted into cash in the amount shown in the preceding table in the column labeled "2017 Actual Cash Bonus."

	2017			
	Target		2017	2016
	Annual	2017	Actual	Actual
	Cash	Metric	Cash	Cash
Named Executive Officer	Bonus	Result	Bonus	Bonus
Gilmore, D.	\$1,620,000	146%	\$2,365,200	\$1,757,700
DeGiorgio, K.	\$700,000	146%	\$1,022,000	\$882,000
Leavell, C.	\$650,000	146%	\$949,000	\$819,000
Seaton, M.	\$575,000	146%	\$839,500	\$630,000
Wajner, M.	\$131,250	146%	\$191,625	\$156,240

In February 2018, the Committee determined target cash bonus amounts for 2018. The Committee determined that Mr. Gilmore's target cash bonus amount would increase from \$1,620,000 to \$1,710,000; Mr. DeGiorgio's target cash bonus amount would increase from \$700,000 to \$800,000; Mr. Leavell's target cash bonus amount would increase from \$650,000 to \$750,000; Mr. Seaton's target cash bonus amount would increase from \$575,000 to \$650,000; and Mr. Wajner's target cash bonus amount would increase from \$131,250 to \$140,000. The increases reflected the Committee's determination, based on its assessment of relevant peer company and/or market data, and after taking into account the performance of the executives and the Company, that the target cash bonus amounts of the executives warranted an adjustment.

Subject to the Committee's ability to award a lower amount, including the ability to not award any bonus, for 2018 the cash bonuses of the executive officers will again be determined based on the Company's return on equity (weighted 50%) and pretax margin (weighted 50%). As was the case in 2017, actual performance could result in payouts ranging from 50% to 175% of target, or 0% if performance is below threshold levels.

For 2018, as was the case with respect to 2017, non-metric factors can result in a Discretionary Adjustment that can modify the cash bonus payout by up to +/- 30 percentage points.

The target cash bonus amount will be adjusted in the same manner as in 2017, in that results below the threshold 50% payout level do not result in any payment and results above the maximum do not result in any additional payment. The percentage payout for results between the threshold and maximum are determined on a linear sliding scale basis between the two metric points on either side of the actual result (i.e., between the threshold and the target, or the target and the maximum, as applicable).

The Committee believes that retaining the two primary financial metrics utilized in the past, coupled with evaluation of a potential Discretionary Adjustment based on internal or external factors as described above, advances the objective of the Company's annual cash bonus program and properly balances the importance of (i) compensating based on objective short-term financial results that are important to investors, and (ii) retaining the ability to take into account the Committee's subjective determination with respect to long-term value creation and overall performance.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

For 2018, the Committee again established a performance unit arrangement for the NEOs, although doing so no longer qualifies the cash bonus as performance-based compensation for purposes of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code due to recent federal tax reform legislation. The Committee granted to the NEOs performance units with a maximum cash value approximately equal to the maximum potential amount of the 2018 annual cash bonus using the metrics described above (including the potential Discretionary Adjustment of up to 30 percentage points). This resulted in performance unit awards of \$3,505,500, \$1,640,000, \$1,537,500, \$1,332,500 and \$287,000, respectively, to Messrs. Gilmore, DeGiorgio, Leavell, Seaton and Wajner. These performance units, which were issued under the Company's 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan, provide that they will not be payable unless the net income of the Company for 2018 is at least \$25 million, excluding Extraordinary Items. As in 2017, the award agreements give the Committee complete discretion to reduce the actual amount of bonus payable to any lesser amount. It is expected that such a reduction will be made when the Committee determines the actual 2018 cash bonuses and that the performance units will be utilized to pay such amounts.

Annual Equity Bonus

As with the annual cash bonus, the Committee considers the annual equity bonus, which is paid in the form of RSUs tied to the annual performance of the Company ("Performance RSUs"), to be a critical component of the executive officer compensation program. Similar to the annual cash bonus, the Company's practice of granting Performance RSUs reflects the view that key components of the Company's business operations are cyclical in nature. However, because these Performance RSUs vest over a four-year period, this practice also discourages executive officers from taking excessive risks for short-term gains. Taken together, the Committee believes that this incentive structure tied to annual performance is effective in motivating and rewarding executive officers to enhance long-term stockholder value.

As in prior years, the Committee structured payouts of 2017 Performance RSUs to be based on measurable performance against specific financial targets which the Committee believes to be key drivers of stockholder value. Performance RSUs granted for 2017 performance were based on the same financial targets as the 2017 annual cash bonus and subject to a Discretionary Adjustment.

For 2017, the Committee set the target Performance RSU amounts as follows:

- Mr. Gilmore. Mr. Gilmore's target Performance RSU amount increased from \$1,705,000 to \$1,980,000;
- Mr. DeGiorgio. Mr. DeGiorgio's target Performance RSU amount remained at \$700,000;
- Mr. Leavell. Mr. Leavell's target Performance RSU amount remained at \$650,000;
- Mr. Seaton. Mr. Seaton's target Performance RSU amount increased from \$500,000 to \$575,000; and
- Mr. Wajner. Mr. Wajner's target Performance RSU amount increased from \$41,000 to \$43,750.

The increase in the target Performance RSU amounts for Messrs. Gilmore, Seaton and Wajner reflected the Committee's evaluation of peer group compensation data and/or relevant market data after taking into account the performance of such executives and the Company.

For 2017 Performance RSUs, the Committee utilized the same two financial metrics utilized for the 2017 cash bonus program (i.e., pretax margin and return on equity), with the same threshold, target and maximum payout levels of 50%, 100% and 175%. As a result, the amount of 2017 Performance RSUs awarded to each executive officer was determined by adjusting the applicable target Performance RSU amount by the same metric payout percentage as the 2017 cash bonuses, or 146% of target. As with the

annual cash bonus, the Committee determined that no Discretionary Adjustment was warranted. The following table summarizes the computation of the 2017 Performance RSU amount for each NEO. It also provides the Performance RSU amount for 2016 for comparison purposes.

			2017	
			Actual	
	2017 Target	2017	Performance	2016
	Performance	Metric	RSU	Performance
Named Executive Officer	RSU Amount	t Result(1)) Amount	RSU Amount
Gilmore, D.	\$1,980,000	146 %	\$2,890,800	\$2,148,300
DeGiorgio, K.	\$700,000	146 %	\$1,022,000	\$882,000
Leavell, C.	\$650,000	146 %	\$949,000	\$819,000
Seaton, M.	\$575,000	146 %	\$839,500	\$630,000
Wajner, M.	\$43,750	146 %	\$63,875	\$51,660

(1) The target performance levels and actual performance for 2017 with respect to the financial metrics are set forth in the Metric summary table on page 28.

Additional details regarding the terms of the Performance RSUs are set forth in the "Restricted Stock Units (RSUs)" section below on page 34. It should be noted that as required by applicable rules, the 2017 Summary Compensation, 2017 Grants of Plan-Based Awards and Outstanding Equity Awards at 2017 Fiscal Year End tables in this proxy statement reflect Performance RSUs issued to the NEOs in 2017 for performance in 2016. Similarly, the Performance RSUs issued in 2018 for performance in 2017 are not reflected in those tables contained in this proxy statement. Applicable rules require that these tables only reflect equity awards granted to the NEOs in 2017.

In February 2018, the Committee determined target Performance RSU amounts for 2018. The Committee determined that Mr. Gilmore's target Performance RSU amount would increase from \$1,980,000 to \$2,090,000; Mr. DeGiorgio's target Performance RSU amount would increase from \$700,000 to \$800,000; Mr. Leavell's target Performance RSU amount would increase from \$650,000 to \$750,000; Mr. Seaton's target Performance RSU amount would increase from \$575,000 to \$650,000; and Mr. Wajner's target Performance RSU amount would increase from \$43,750 to \$60,000. As with the target cash bonuses, the increases reflected the Committee's determination, based on its assessment of relevant peer company and/or market data, and after taking into account the performance of the executives and the Company, that the target Performance RSU amounts of the executives warranted an adjustment.

Subject to the Committee's ability to award a lower amount, including the ability to not award any Performance RSUs, for 2018 the Performance RSU amounts for the executive officers are again expected to be determined based on the Company's return on equity (weighted 50%) and pretax margin (weighted 50%). As was the case for 2017, actual performance could result in payouts ranging from 50% to 175% of target, or 0% if performance is below threshold levels. For 2018, as was the case with respect to 2017, non-metric factors can result in a Discretionary Adjustment that can modify the amount by up to +/- 30 percentage points.

The target Performance RSU amount is expected to be adjusted in the same manner as in 2017, in that results below the threshold 50% payout level do not result in any payment and results above the maximum do not result in any additional payment. The percentage payout for results between the threshold and maximum are determined on a linear

sliding scale basis between the two metric points on either side of the actual result (i.e., between the threshold and the target, or the target and the maximum, as applicable).

Long-Term Equity Incentive

The Committee has continued its practice of providing long-term incentives to its executive officers through the issuance of RSUs. The Committee continues to believe that RSUs effectively align the interests of executive officers with those of its long-term stockholders. The Committee believes that long-term incentive awards in the form of RSUs, particularly when coupled with the Performance RSUs, incentivize executive officers to have a long-term perspective on the Company's performance and, at the same time, discourage them from taking excessive risk to achieve short term gains. RSUs issued as part of the Company's long-term incentive program will sometimes be referred to as "Long-Term Incentive RSUs," to distinguish them from the previously described Performance RSUs awarded to the NEOs primarily on the basis of the annual performance of the Company.

In determining the amount of Long-Term Incentive RSUs to grant to executive officers, the Committee reviews the performance of the Company and the executive officers following the completion of the year together with compensation levels at peer companies, among other factors, and awards the amount of Long-Term Incentive RSUs that it deems appropriate.

In connection with 2017 performance, the Committee awarded \$2,500,000, \$1,350,000, \$900,000, and \$150,000 of Long-Term Incentive RSUs to Messrs. Gilmore, DeGiorgio, Leavell, Seaton and Wajner, respectively. The Committee's determination of the amount to be awarded to Mr. Gilmore reflected its conclusion that he, as chief executive officer, is ultimately responsible for the steps that have been taken to improve the Company's operational efficiency and to advance its strategic goals, including effective management of enterprise risk, expense control, identifying and executing on strategic acquisition opportunities, expanding and leveraging data, and developing the Company's employees. All of these steps, it believes, continue to significantly enhance the current earnings and the earnings potential of the Company, as well as the Company's total stockholder return. With respect to the other NEOs, the Committee's determination took into account the recommendations of Mr. Gilmore, peer group and market data and a review of the accomplishments in various aspects of the Company's operations that occurred during the year.

The approximate dollar values of the Long-Term Incentive RSUs granted to each of the NEO recipients of such awards for 2017 performance are provided in the following table, together with the comparable amount for 2016 performance:

	Long-Term	Long-Term
	Incentive RSU	sIncentive RSUs
	Granted in	Granted in
	2018 in Connection	2017 in Connection
	with 2017	with 2016
Named Executive Officer	r Performance(1)Performance(1)
Gilmore, D.	\$2,500,000	\$2,200,000
DeGiorgio, K.	\$1,350,000	\$1,050,000
Leavell, C.	\$1,350,000	\$1,000,000

Seaton, M.	\$ 900,000	\$750,000
Wajner, M.	\$150,000	\$125,000

(1) The actual dollar value of the RSUs may differ slightly from these dollar amounts in the table due to rounding. The Long-Term Incentive RSUs granted in 2018 for 2017 performance were granted on February 21, 2018, and the Long-Term Incentive RSUs granted in 2017 in connection with 2016 performance were granted on February 22, 2017, in both cases pursuant to the Company's policy of granting RSUs to executive officers on the second day on which the New York Stock Exchange is open for trading following the filing of the Annual Report on Form 10-K. Additional details regarding the terms of the Long-Term Incentive RSUs are set forth in the "Restricted Stock Units (RSUs)" section below on page 34. As indicated above with respect to Performance RSUs, it

should be noted that, as required by applicable rules, Long-Term Incentive RSUs granted in 2018 in connection with 2017 performance are not reflected in the 2017 Summary Compensation table, the 2017 Grants of Plan-Based Awards table or the Outstanding Equity Awards at 2017 Fiscal Year End table contained herein. Those tables reflect Long-Term Incentive RSUs granted in 2017 in connection with 2016 performance.

Summary of Base Salary, Cash Bonus, and Equity Incentive Compensation Paid for 2017. The following table summarizes for each NEO the amount paid for 2017 in the form of total base salary, cash bonus (paid in 2018 for 2017 performance), Performance RSUs (granted in 2018 for 2017 performance) and Long-Term Incentive RSUs (granted in 2018 in connection with 2017 performance). This table is not a substitute for the compensation tables required by the Securities and Exchange Commission and included under the heading "Executive Compensation Tables" herein, but it provides a more accurate picture of how the Committee viewed its compensation actions for the NEOs based on performance for 2017:

			Performance	Long-Term		
			RSUs	Incentive RSU	S	
			Issued in 2013	8Issued in 2018		
		2017 Actual	in Connection	in Connection		
	Base Salary	Cash Bonus	with 2017	with 2017	Total for	Total for
Named Executive Office	r Paid in 2017	7(Paid in 2018)Performance	Performance	2017	2016
Gilmore, D.	\$950,000	\$2,365,200	\$2,890,800	\$2,500,000	\$8,706,000	\$7,056,000
DeGiorgio, K.	\$750,000	\$1,022,000	\$1,022,000	\$ 1,350,000	\$4,144,000	\$3,564,000
Leavell, C.	\$700,000	\$949,000	\$949,000	\$ 1,350,000	\$3,948,000	\$3,338,000
Seaton, M.	\$600,000	\$839,500	\$839,500	\$ 900,000	\$3,179,000	\$2,585,000
Wajner, M.	\$290,000	\$191,625	\$63,875	\$ 150,000	\$695,500	\$607,900

Restricted Stock Units (RSUs)

RSUs are denominated in units of the Company's common stock. In accordance with Company policy, the number of units granted to a NEO in 2018 for 2017 performance was determined by dividing the dollar amount of the RSUs that the Committee determined to be granted by the closing price of the Company's stock on February 21, 2018, the second day on which the New York Stock Exchange was open for trading following the filing of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K. These underlying shares, plus any dividend equivalent shares accrued during the vesting period are generally distributed to the executive upon vesting.

The RSUs awarded to NEOs vest at a rate of 25% on each anniversary of the date of grant. Vesting accelerates in certain circumstances, including death, disability and normal retirement. In addition, vesting of the Performance RSUs (but not the Long-Term Incentive RSUs) accelerates in connection with early retirement and termination by the Company without cause. Early retirement means the termination of the recipient's employment, other than for cause, after having reached age 55 and 10 years of service. Normal retirement means the termination of the recipient's employment, other than for cause, after having reached age 62, irrespective of the number of years of service. In the case of death or disability, delivery of the underlying shares is made as soon as administratively practicable. In the case of normal retirement or, for Performance RSUs, early retirement or termination by the Company without cause, delivery of the underlying shares is made one year after the termination date. A holder of RSUs has none of the rights of a stockholder unless and until shares are actually delivered to the holder.

The RSUs issued in 2017 and 2018 to the Company's NEOs, based on the level of achievement in 2016 and 2017, respectively, provided that, except in the case of death, disability or certain change-in-control scenarios, none of the RSUs would vest unless certain performance criteria were met. In particular, RSUs would not vest unless the net income of the Company in the year of grant was at least \$25 million, excluding

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Extraordinary Items. For 2017, this condition on vesting was intended to qualify the RSUs as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, although there can be no guarantee that the RSUs will so qualify. For 2018, the Committee determined to retain the performance criteria even though doing so no longer qualifies the RSUs as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) due to recent federal tax reform legislation.

Timing of Equity Grants

The Company's general policy with respect to equity awards to executive officers is, after Committee approval, to issue the awards on the second day on which the New York Stock Exchange is open for trading following the filing of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K. In the case of RSUs denominated in dollars and stock options, pricing (that is, the number of shares or units issued for each dollar denominated RSU award or the strike price with respect to stock options) is determined as of that date. The price of Company common stock used for these purposes is the last sale price reported for a share of the Company's common stock on the New York Stock Exchange on that date.

Consideration of Prior Amounts Realized

The Company's philosophy is to incentivize and reward executive officers for future performance. Accordingly, prior stock compensation gains (option gains or restricted stock awarded in prior years) generally are not considered in setting future compensation levels.

Stock Ownership Guidelines, Clawback Policy and Anti-Hedging Policy

The Company has adopted guidelines requiring its chief executive officer to hold Company stock with a value equal to at least five times his base salary and each of the other NEOs to hold stock with a value equal to at least three times their respective base salaries, or one-time their respective base salaries if that base salary is below \$500,000.

What Counts Toward the Guideline:

- shares owned personally or by a spouse
- shares issued or held through a Company-sponsored plan such as the First American Financial Corporation 401(k) Savings Plan or the First American Financial Corporation Employee Stock Purchase Plan
- unvested restricted stock units
- shares held in trust for the benefit of the NEO or a spouse

What Does Not Count Toward the Guideline:

stock options

The Committee annually reviews compliance with the ownership guidelines. All of the NEOs meet or exceed our ownership guidelines.

Clawback and Anti-Hedging Policy

The Company has adopted a clawback policy applicable to all executive officers. The policy generally provides for the return by the responsible executive officer(s) of compensation received during the three full fiscal years prior to the announcement of a restatement of financial information to the extent such compensation would not have been received under the restated results. In addition, under Section 304 of

the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, if the Company is required to restate its financial statements due to material noncompliance with any financial reporting requirements as a result of misconduct, the chief executive officer and chief financial officer may be required to reimburse the Company for any bonus or other incentive-based or equity-based compensation received during the 12 months following the first public issuance of the non-complying document and any profits realized from the sale of securities of the Company during that twelve-month period. In January 2016, the Company also added a provision to its employee form of Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement whereby the recipient agrees to repay incentive-based compensation erroneously paid to him or her due to material errors in the financial statements of the Company to the extent any policy adopted by the New York Stock Exchange (or any other exchange on which securities of the Company are listed) pursuant to Section 10D of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 requires the Company to recover such compensation. The Company has also adopted policies generally prohibiting executive officers and certain other employees from holding Company securities in a margin account, pledging Company securities as collateral and hedging ownership of Company securities by engaging in short sales or trading in option contracts involving Company securities.

Benefits and Perquisites

Executive officers are entitled to employee benefits generally available to all full-time employees of the Company (subject to fulfilling any minimum service requirement), such as health and welfare benefits. The executive officers are also eligible to receive an incremental long-term disability insurance benefit that is not available to all employees. In designing these elements the Company seeks to provide an overall level of benefits that is competitive with the level of benefits offered by similar companies in the markets in which it operates.

Employment Agreements

Messrs. Gilmore, DeGiorgio, Leavell and Seaton are parties to employment agreements with the Company. Messrs. Gilmore and DeGiorgio originally entered into their employment agreements in 2008 and Messrs. Leavell and Seaton originally entered into their employment agreements in 2014. Each of the agreements were most recently renewed in 2017 and the term of each of the agreements now expires on December 31, 2020. The decision to renew the agreements reflected the Committee's favorable evaluation of the performance of these executives, its view that the contracts provide an important retention incentive and the potential benefit to the Company from the non-competition, non-solicitation and other covenants in the contracts. The agreements specify minimum base salaries equal to the base salaries paid to such individuals at the time of execution thereof, namely \$950,000, \$750,000, \$700,000 and \$600,000 for Messrs. Gilmore, DeGiorgio, Leavell and Seaton, respectively. Determinations regarding bonus amounts, long term incentive awards and any increases in base salary remain at the discretion of the Committee.

The agreements provide that if the Company terminates the executive's employment without cause, the executive is entitled to an amount representing twice the sum of the executive's base salary and the second largest of the prior three years' bonuses. Half of this sum would be paid over the first year following termination in twelve equal monthly installments, and the other half would be paid at the end of this one-year period. The executive's receipt of these amounts would be contingent on the Company's receipt of a release from the executive as well as the executive's compliance with certain non-solicitation and confidentiality provisions contained within the agreement. In addition, if the executive's employment is terminated without cause and the executive would otherwise, during the term of the agreement, have reached his "early retirement date" under the Executive Supplemental Benefit Plan (the "SERP"), which is discussed in further detail below, then the executive's benefit will be deemed vested on his early retirement date notwithstanding the termination. No additional benefits are payable in the event that the executive voluntarily terminates or termination is on account of death or disability or is for cause.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Under the agreements, cause is defined to include (1) the executive officer's physical or mental inability to perform the essential functions of his job, (2) willful breach of any fiduciary duties owed to the Company, (3) willful failure to comply with applicable rules and regulations, (4) gross incompetence in the performance of job duties, (5) commission of crimes involving moral turpitude, fraud, or misrepresentation, (6) the failure to perform duties consistent with a commercially reasonable standard of care, (7) refusal to perform job duties or reasonable directives from his superior or the Board of Directors and (8) any gross negligence or willful misconduct resulting in loss or damage to the reputation of the Company.

The agreements are attached as an exhibit to the Form 10-K filed by the Company on February 16, 2018.

Change-in-Control and Post-Termination Arrangements

The Company's 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan generally provides for the accelerated vesting of awards in the event of a change-in-control of the Company, except as otherwise provided in an award agreement. Award agreements evidencing outstanding RSUs provide that vesting will not accelerate as a result of a change-in-control that has been approved by the Company's incumbent Board of Directors. There are no outstanding awards that accelerate upon a change-in-control that is approved by the incumbent Board of Directors.

Prior to January 1, 2011, the SERP generally provided for the accelerated vesting of benefits in the event of a change-in-control of the Company that was not approved by the Company's incumbent directors and, upon the subsequent termination of the participant's employment for any reason, the commencement of benefits as though the participant had attained normal retirement age. The Company amended the SERP, effective as of January 1, 2011, to, among other changes, require as a condition to the commencement of benefits the involuntary termination of the participant within 36 months of the change-in-control. In that event the amendments also provided for an actuarial reduction in the benefit payable to participants who had not yet reached age 55. Participants age 55 and older would receive the benefit they would otherwise have been entitled to at termination absent a change in control.

The document evidencing the SERP is attached as an exhibit to the Form 10-K filed by the Company on March 1, 2011 and Amendment No. 1 thereto is attached as an exhibit to the Form 10-K filed on February 23, 2015.

Change-in-Control Agreements.

As part of the Company's efforts to retain key employees, it has entered into agreements with each of the NEOs to provide for certain benefits in the event the executive officer is terminated following a change-in-control. In October 2010, the Company amended these agreements to eliminate the excise tax gross-up for benefits payable under the agreements, to eliminate the obligation of the Company to pay benefits if the executive voluntarily terminates employment within 30 days of the one year anniversary of a change-in-control (commonly referred to as a "single trigger" provision) and to reduce the multiple of base and bonus payable from three to two. In the opinion of the Committee, these changes reflected current best practices with respect to such agreements.

Under the agreement a "change-in-control" means any one of the following with respect to the Company:

- a merger or consolidation of the Company in which the Company's stockholders end up owning less than 50% of the voting securities of the surviving entity;
- the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of the Company's assets or the complete liquidation or dissolution of the Company;

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

• a change in the composition of the Company's Board of Directors over a two-year period as a result of which fewer than a majority of the directors are incumbent directors, as defined in the agreement; or

the acquisition or accumulation by any person or group, subject to certain limited exceptions, of at least 25% of the Company's voting securities.

If the termination of the executive officer's employment occurs without cause or if the executive officer terminates his employment for good reason within 36 months following the change-in-control, the Company is required to pay the following benefits in one lump sum within ten business days:

the executive officer's base salary through and including the date of termination and any accrued but unpaid annual incentive bonus;

an annual incentive bonus for the year in which the termination occurs in an amount equal to the target bonus for the year of termination (or if there is no target annual incentive bonus or under certain other specified circumstances, the average of the annual incentive bonuses paid for the three prior years), prorated through the date of termination;

accrued and unpaid vacation pay;

unreimbursed business expenses;

two times the executive officer's annual base salary in effect immediately prior to the termination; andtwo times the executive's target bonus (or if there is no target annual incentive bonus or under certain other specified

circumstances, two times the average of the annual incentive bonuses paid for the three prior years).

In addition, for a period of 24 months following the date on which the executive officer's employment terminates, the Company will provide the same level of benefits and perquisites that the executive officer received at the time of termination or, if more favorable to the executive officer, at the time at which the change-in-control occurred. These benefits include tax-qualified and nonqualified savings plan benefits (excluding, however, any supplemental benefit plans), medical insurance, disability income protection, life insurance coverage and death benefits. To the extent that the executive officer cannot participate in the plans previously available, the Company will provide such benefits (or a cash equivalent) on the same after-tax basis as if they had been available. These obligations are reduced by any welfare benefits made available to the executive officer from subsequent employers.

If the amount payable under the agreements, together with other payments and benefits, would constitute an "excess parachute payment" under the Internal Revenue Code and, consequently, be subject to excise tax, the change-in-control agreements provide for a reduction in the amount payable to that amount that would result in the elimination of the excise tax, provided that the reduced amount exceeds the amount the executive officer would receive if the excise tax had been applied.

The change-in-control agreements would initially have expired on December 31, 2012; however, they automatically extend for additional one-year periods unless either party notifies the other not later than the preceding January 1 that it does not wish to extend the term.

The form change-in-control agreement is attached as an exhibit to the Form 10-Q filed by the Company on November 1, 2010.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Payments due Upon Termination and/or a Change-in-Control.

Calculations and further explanation of the payments due the NEOs upon termination of employment and/or a change-in-control are found under the portion of the "Executive Compensation Tables" section of this document entitled "2017 Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change-in-Control."

Retirement Benefits

NEOs may participate in several benefit plans that provide benefits upon retirement. Such retirement benefits include:

Benefit	Background
First American	The First American Financial Corporation 401(k) Savings Plan is a tax-qualified
Financial Corporation 401(k) Savings Plan	profit-sharing plan generally available to all employees, which authorizes company matching contributions based on the amount of employee pretax contributions and a schedule that ties the amount of matching contributions to the Company's profitability. For 2017, for each \$1.00 employees contributed to the plan up to 3% of the employee's eligible compensation, the Company provided a match of \$1.25.
Executive Supplemental Benefit Plan*	The Executive Supplemental Benefit Plan is limited to a select group of management and is closed to new participants.
First American Financial Corporation Pension Plan*	The pension plan was generally available to employees who participated before 2002. The plan was terminated in 2016 and participants were offered annuity payments or, for certain participants, an alternative lump sum distribution option.
First American Financial Corporation Deferred Compensation Plan*	The Deferred Compensation Plan is limited to a select group of management.

^{*}Further explanation of these plans can be found in the 2017 Pension Benefits and 2017 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation sections in the "Executive Compensation Tables" section.

The Company believes that these plans provide a valuable recruiting and retention mechanism for its executive officers and enable it to compete more successfully for qualified executive talent.

As part of its efforts to curtail the Company's expenses, in 2010 management recommended certain changes to the benefits payable under the SERP. In response to this recommendation and based on its own analysis of practices at comparable companies with respect to similar plans, effective January 1, 2011, the Committee closed the SERP to new participants and, as part of the amendments described above, fixed as of December 31, 2010 the compensation used to determine benefits payable under the SERP. The amendments also capped the annual benefit to a maximum of \$500,000 for the Company's chief executive officer and \$350,000 for other participants.

Conclusion

The final level and mix of compensation determined by the Committee is considered within the context of both the objective data from a competitive assessment of compensation and performance, as well as discussion of the subjective factors as outlined above. The Committee believes that each of the

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

compensation packages for the NEOs is within the competitive range of practices when compared to the objective comparative data even where qualitative factors have influenced the compensation decisions.

Impact of Tax and Accounting

As a general matter, the Committee takes into account the various tax and accounting implications of compensation vehicles employed by the Company.

When determining amounts of long-term incentive grants to executive officers and employees, the Committee examines the accounting cost associated with the grants. Under accounting guidance, grants of stock options and RSUs result in an accounting charge for the Company. The accounting charge is equal to the fair value of the instruments being issued. For RSUs, the cost is generally equal to the fair value of the stock on the date of grant times the number of shares granted. Generally, this expense is amortized over the requisite service period. With respect to stock options, the Company calculates the fair value of the option and amortizes that amount into expense over the vesting period.

The Committee has designed the Company's compensation programs to conform to Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code and related regulations so that total compensation paid to its NEOs would not exceed \$1,000,000 in any one year, except for compensation payments that qualified as "performance-based." However, recent changes to Section 162(m) eliminated the "performance-based" exception, except for a limited exception with respect to written, binding contracts in effect on November 2, 2017, and, as a result, starting in 2018 executive compensation is not likely to be fully deductible.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT

The Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed the foregoing Compensation Discussion and Analysis with management. Based on its review and discussion with management, the Compensation Committee on March 6, 2018 recommended to the Board of Directors that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this proxy statement and incorporated by reference in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE

Michael D. McKee, Chair

Mark C. Oman

Parker S. Kennedy

Executive Compensation Tables

The following tables set forth compensation information for the Company's "named executive officers" pursuant to the specific requirements of applicable regulations. The Company believes that the 2017 Summary Compensation Table below does not completely reflect its perspective on compensation for its named executive officers. Rather, the Company believes that its perspective is more completely reflected in the "Compensation Discussion and Analysis" section above.

The following 2017 Summary Compensation Table sets forth compensation awarded to or earned by our named executive officers for the years indicated.

2017 Summary Compensation Table

Name and		Salary	Bonu	Stock us(t))ards(2)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation		oAll Other	ίΓotal
Principal Position	Year	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Dennis J. Gilmore Chief Executive	2017	\$950,000	\$0	\$4,348,262	\$2,365,200	\$654,480	\$12,402 (4)	\$8,330,344
Officer	2016 2015	\$949,231 \$900,000	\$0 \$0	\$4,765,014 \$2,556,355	\$1,757,700 \$2,262,330	\$562,048 \$0	\$ 14,471 \$ 8,003	\$8,048,464 \$5,726,688
Kenneth D. DeGiorgio Executive Vice	2017	\$750,000	\$0	\$1,931,951	\$1,022,000	\$331,105	\$13,049 (5)	\$4,048,105
President	2016 2015	\$749,615 \$725,000	\$0 \$0	\$2,071,440 \$1,281,959	\$882,000 \$1,111,500	\$225,947 \$0	\$15,056 \$8,532	\$3,944,058 \$3,126,991
Christopher M.								
Leavell COO of principal	2017	\$700,000	\$0	\$1,818,945	\$949,000	\$570,469	\$14,526 (6)	\$4,052,940
subsidiary	2016 2015	\$699,615 \$675,000	\$0 \$0	\$1,925,959 \$1,221,942	\$819,000 \$1,026,000	\$501,495 \$47,976	\$16,340 \$9,661	\$3,962,409 \$2,980,579
Mark E. Seaton EVP, Chief Financial	2017	\$599,519	\$0	\$1,379,971	\$839,500	\$0	\$11,678 (7)	\$2,830,668
Officer	2016 2015	\$574,231 \$525,000	\$0 \$0	\$1,379,431 \$813,960	\$630,000 \$769,500	\$0 \$0	\$13,825 \$7,425	\$2,597,487 \$2,115,885

Edgar Filing: First American Financial Corp - Form DEF 14A

Matthew F. Wajner	2017	\$289,712	\$0	\$176,646	\$191,625	\$0	\$11,678 (8)	\$669,661
VP, Chief Accounting								
Officer	2016	\$274,769	\$0	\$200,005	\$156,240	\$0	\$13,259	\$644,273
	2015	\$260,000	\$0	\$130,659	\$186,732	\$0	\$6,984	\$584,375

- (1) As required by applicable rules, annual cash bonuses that were paid through performance units, or were otherwise based upon the achievement of pre-determined performance metrics, are included under the column entitled "Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation", as opposed to the column entitled "Bonus".
- (2) The amounts shown are the grant date fair value of stock awards granted in the year indicated as computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 using the closing price of our common stock on the grant date. The values set forth under this column for each year reflect the grants made in that year based on performance metrics from the prior year (e.g., amounts reported for 2017 are based on performance metrics from 2016). For information on the valuation of the awards, refer to Note 15 to our consolidated financial statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017.
- (3) Reflects the change in the present value of the benefit from the end of the year preceding the applicable fiscal year to the end of the applicable fiscal year for both the qualified and non-qualified pension plans (which are entitled the First American Financial Corporation Pension Plan and the First American Financial Corporation Executive Supplemental Benefit Plan). Messrs. Seaton and Wajner are not participants in either of these plans. See 2017 Pension Benefits table for assumptions. Amounts in the column do not include earnings under the Company's deferred compensation plan as such earnings are neither above market nor preferential. The Company's deferred compensation plan provides a return based on a number of investment crediting options. In May 2016 the Company's board of directors terminated the Pension Plan effective as of July 31, 2016. See 2017 Pension Benefits below for discussion.

Executive Compensation Tables

- (4) This amount consists of (a) Company contributions of \$9,938 to his account in the Company's tax qualified 401(k) savings plan, (b) life insurance premiums of \$725 and (c) Company paid executive long-term disability insurance premium of \$1,740.
- (5) This amount consists of (a) Company contributions of \$9,938 to his account in the Company's tax qualified 401(k) savings plan, (b) life insurance premiums of \$1,372 and (c) Company paid executive long-term disability insurance premium of \$1,740.
- (6) This amount consists of (a) Company contributions of \$9,938 to his account in the Company's tax qualified 401(k) savings plan, (b) life insurance premiums of \$2,849 and (c) Company paid executive long-term disability insurance premium of \$1,740.
- (7) This amount consists of Company contributions of \$9,938 to his account in the Company's tax qualified 401(k) savings plan and (b) Company paid executive long-term disability insurance premium of \$1,740.
- (8) This amount consists of Company contributions of \$9,938 to his account in the Company's tax qualified 401(k) savings plan and (b) Company paid executive long-term disability insurance premium of \$1,740.
- 2017 Grants of Plan-Based Awards

The following table contains information concerning awards of RSUs and performance units made by the Company to each of our named executive officers during fiscal year 2017.

			Estimate	d Future			
			Payouts		Estimated F	uture	
					Payouts		
			Under No	on-Equity	·		
			Incentive		Under Equit	Grant Date	
						•	Fair Value of
			Plan Awa	ards	Plan Awards	3	Stock
				dMaximum	Threspetd	Maximum	
		Approva	_		21126008020	1,100,111,00,11	
Name	Grant Date	Date		(\$)	(#)(#)	(#)	(\$)
Dennis J. Gilmore	2/22/2017(1)		— — —	\$3,321,000	(", ", ")	(")	(Ψ)
Demmis V. Chimore	2/22/2017(2)	2/3/17		Ψ2,221,000	— 54,483		\$2,148,265
	2/22/2017(2)	2/3/17			— 55,795		\$2,199,997
	2/22/2017(3)	2/3/17			33,173		Ψ2,177,771
Kenneth D. DeGiorgio	2/22/2017(1)	2/3/17		\$1,435,000			
Remieth D. Deglorgio	2/22/2017(1)	2/3/17		φ1,433,000	— 22,368		\$881,970
	2/22/2017(2)	2/3/17			-26,629		\$1,049,981
	2/22/2017(3)	213111			- 20,027		Ψ1,042,201
Christopher M. Leavell	2/22/2017(1)	2/3/17		\$1,332,500			
Christopher IVI. Leaven	2/22/2017(1)	2/3/17		φ1,332,300	— 20,770	_	\$818,961
	2/22/2017(2)				-25,361		\$999,984
	212212017(3)	2/3/1/			— 23,301	_	\$ 999,904
Mark E. Seaton	2/22/2017(1)	2/3/17		\$1,178,750			
Mark L. Scaton	2/22/2017(1)	2/3/17		φ1,170,730	— 15,977	_	\$629,973
	2/22/2017(2)				-19,021		\$749,998
	212212011(3)	413111			- 19,021	_	ψ /42,220
Matthew F. Wajner	2/22/2017(1)	2/3/17		\$269,063			
iviatillew 1°. vv ajilel	2/22/2017(1)	2/3/17		φ 209,003	— 1,310		\$51,653
	212212011(2)	213111			-1,310		φ31,033

2/22/2017(3) 2/3/17 — \$124,993

- (1) Awards represent the maximum amount payable with respect to performance units awarded under the Company's incentive compensation plan for 2017. None of the awards were payable unless, as was the case, the net income of the Company for 2017 was at least \$25 million, excluding (a) asset write-downs, (b) litigation or claim judgments or settlements, (c) the effect of changes in tax laws, accounting principles, or other laws or provisions affecting reported results, (d) any reorganization and restructuring programs, (e) extraordinary, unusual and/or nonrecurring items of gain or loss and (f) foreign exchange gains and losses ("Extraordinary Items"). The Compensation Committee has the discretion to reduce the amount of the performance units. See "Compensation Discussion and Analysis—Pay Elements—Annual Cash Bonus." The amounts identified in the Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation column of the 2017 Summary Compensation Table are the actual amounts paid under the plan.
- (2) Grants represent the Performance RSUs issued in 2017 for 2016 performance. Vesting of Performance RSUs occurs at a rate of 25% per year on each anniversary of the grant date, and would not occur unless, as was the case, the net income of the Company for 2017 was at least \$25 million, excluding Extraordinary Items.
- (3) Grants represent Long-Term Incentive RSUs which were issued to the named executive officers in 2017 for 2016 performance. Vesting of Long-Term Incentive RSUs occurs at a rate of 25% per year on each anniversary of the grant date, and would not occur unless, as was the case, the net income of the Company for 2017 was at least \$25 million, excluding Extraordinary Items.

Outstanding Equity Awards at 2017 Fiscal Year-End

The following table shows outstanding equity awards of the Company held by the named executive officers as of December 31, 2017.

		Stock Awa	rds (1)
			Market Value of
		Number of	Shares or Units
			JoftStock That
			nHaVłaMoNot
		Vested(2)	Vested(3)
		, , , , ,	
Name	Grant Date	(#)	(\$)
Dennis J. Gilmore	2/27/2014	22,081	\$ 1,237,419
	2/25/2015	39,754	\$ 2,227,814
	2/23/2016	102,822	\$ 5,762,145
	2/22/2017	113,735	\$6,373,709
Kenneth D. DeGiorgio	2/27/2014	10,584	\$ 593,127
_	2/25/2015	19,954	\$ 1,118,222
	2/23/2016	44,698	\$ 2,504,876
	2/22/2017	50,531	\$ 2,831,757
Christopher M. Leavell	2/27/2014	10,030	\$ 562,081
	2/25/2015	19,003	\$ 1,064,928
	2/23/2016	41,555	\$ 2,328,742
	2/22/2017	47,574	\$ 2,666,047
Mark E. Seaton	2/27/2014	5,652	\$ 316,738
	2/25/2015	12,661	\$709,522
	2/23/2016	29,766	\$ 1,668,087
	2/22/2017	36,092	\$ 2,022,596
Matthew F. Wajner	2/27/2014	984	\$ 55,143
	2/25/2015	2,039	\$ 114,266
	2/23/2016	4,314	\$ 241,757
	2/22/2017	4,617	\$ 258,737

⁽¹⁾ Stock awards vest 25% on each anniversary of the grant date and will be fully vested on the fourth anniversary of the grant date. Dividend equivalent units accumulate during the vesting period.

⁽²⁾ These amounts include RSUs that may no longer be subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture (due to retirement vesting provisions), but that remain subject to restrictions and have not yet been distributed.

⁽³⁾ The market value was calculated by multiplying the number of unvested units shown in the table by \$56.04, which was the closing market price on December 29, 2017, the last trading day of our fiscal year.

Executive Compensation Tables

2017 Option Exercises and Stock Vested

The following table sets forth information concerning value realized by each of the named executive officers upon exercise of stock options and vesting of stock during 2017.

	Num Share		Stock Awa Number of alizedShares Acc ercise on Vesting	f q Vinlent Realized
Name	(#)	(\$)	(#)	(\$)
Dennis J. Gilmore	0	\$0	107,036	\$4,181,306
Kenneth D. DeGiorgio	0	\$0	49,957	\$1,950,729 (1)
Christopher M. Leavell	0	\$0	47,382	\$1,849,800
Mark E. Seaton	0	\$0	25,937	\$1,017,568
Matthew F. Wajner	0	\$0	3,494	\$137,708

(1)35,517 shares with a value of \$1.4 million realized on vesting will be distributed at a later date pursuant to a deferred compensation arrangement.

2017 Pension Benefits

The following table shows the actuarial present value of the accumulated retirement benefits payable upon normal retirement age to each of the named executive officers, computed as of December 31, 2017. The amounts are based upon benefits provided to the named executive officers under the First American Financial Corporation Pension Plan ("Pension Plan"), which was terminated in July of 2016, and the First American Financial Corporation Executive Supplemental Benefit Plan ("SERP").

Mr. DeGiorgio received a lump sum distribution of his entire benefit under the Pension Plan in 2016 and was no longer entitled to any benefit thereafter. Messrs. Seaton and Wajner were never participants in the Pension Plan or the SERP.

		Number of Year Credited Service(1)	sPresent Value of Accumulated Benefits	Paymo	ents During Tiscal Year
Name	Plan Name	(#)	(\$)	(\$)	
Dennis J. Gilmore(4)	Pension Plan	14.9	\$214,932 (2	2) \$	0
	SERP	24.6	\$7,538,347 (3	s) \$	0
Kenneth D. DeGiorgio	SERP	18.8	\$1,837,101 (3	s) \$	0
Christopher M. Leavell(5)	Pension Plan	10.8	\$56,813 (2	2) \$	0
-	SERP	20.5	\$4,286,067 (3	s) \$	0

- (1) Credited years of service for benefit calculation purposes under the Pension Plan is the time between the participant's commencement of participation in the plan and the date that benefit accruals were frozen, April 30, 2008, subject to the accrual rules. Credited years of service for the SERP is generally equal to credited years of service under the Pension Plan without regard to the Pension Plan's freezing of credited years of service as of April 30, 2008. Participants in the SERP must have completed 10 years of credited service in order to be eligible to receive SERP benefits. Years of credited service beyond the minimum 10 year requirement do not result in any additional benefits under the SERP.
- (2) Pension Plan benefits were based on credited service as of April 30, 2008, and final average pay as of December 31, 2001. In connection with the termination of the Pension Plan in July 2016, all outstanding obligations were transferred to an insurance company through the purchase of life annuities on June 1, 2017, and this value reflects the actuarial present value of the purchased annuities. The following assumptions were used for calculating present values: interest rate of 3.61%, post-retirement mortality per RP-2014 Table for Healthy Annuitants with mortality projection starting in 2006 using the Fully Generational Scale MP-2017, benefit payable as a single life annuity.
- (3) SERP eligibility requires 10 years of service and 5 years of participation in the plan with the benefit dependent on age at retirement between 55 and 62, rather than credited years of service. The following assumptions were used for calculating present values: interest rate of 3.61%, post-retirement mortality per the RP-2014 Table for Healthy Annuitants (without collar or amount adjustments using 2006 base rates) with Fully Generational Scale MP-2017, benefit is payable as a 50% joint and survivor annuity and spouse is assumed to be one year younger than the participant.

Executive Compensation Tables

- (4)Mr. Gilmore is eligible for early retirement under the Pension Plan and the SERP due to his age and meeting applicable service requirements.
- (5)Mr. Leavell's Pension amount reflects the value of accumulated benefits payable to an alternate payee under the terms of a qualified domestic relations order. Mr. Leavell is eligible for early retirement under the SERP due to his age and meeting applicable service requirements.

(1)Pension Plan

The Pension Plan was terminated effective as of July 31, 2016. It had previously been closed to new entrants in 2001 and frozen as to future benefit accruals on April 30, 2008. A number of participants, including Messrs. DeGiorgio and Leavell, took lump sum distributions of all or a portion of their accumulated benefit in December of 2016, and all remaining plan liabilities were transferred to a highly rated insurance company, through the purchase of group annuity contracts, in July of 2017.

The amount of a participant's benefit under the Pension Plan was frozen as of April 30, 2008, and was generally calculated as (i) 1% of the first \$1,000 and 1.25% of remaining final average pay (generally including base salary, plus cash bonuses, commissions, and certain other pay, and excluding any amounts earned after December 31, 2001) multiplied by the number of years of credited service (excluding any service earned after December 31, 2005) as of December 31, 1994; and (ii) 0.75% of the first \$1,000 and 1% of the remaining final average pay times the number of years of credited service subsequent to December 31, 1994.

Under the terms of his annuity contract, Mr. Gilmore may elect to commence monthly payments of his accumulated benefit.

(2) SERP

The SERP, which was closed to new participants on January 1, 2011, provides retirement benefits for, and pre-retirement death benefits with respect to, certain key management personnel. Under the plan, upon retirement at normal retirement date (the latest of age 62, the date on which the participant completes 10 years of service and the date on which the participant was covered, in combination, by the plan for five years) the participant generally receives a joint life and 50% survivor annuity benefit equal to 30% of "final average compensation." "Final average compensation" is generally determined based on the highest average compensation for those three calendar years out of the five-year period ending on December 31, 2010, irrespective of the participant's actual retirement date. Final average compensation generally includes base salary and commissions, cash bonuses and stock bonuses that are granted to compensate for past services (such as Performance RSUs, as described below). The maximum annual benefit under the SERP is capped at \$500,000 for the Company's chief executive officer and at \$350,000 for all other participants.

To be eligible to receive benefits under the plan, a participant must be at least age 55, have been an employee of the Company or one of its subsidiaries for at least 10 years and covered by the plan for at least five years. In the event of early retirement, benefits under the SERP are generally reduced by 5.952% for each year prior to age 62 in which retirement actually occurs. The pre-retirement death benefit under the SERP generally consists of 10 annual payments, each of which equals to 15% of final average compensation. Subject to applicable legal rules, the Board of Directors can, in its discretion, pay the participant or beneficiary in an actuarial equivalent lump sum or other form of benefit. In the event of a "change-in-control" (as defined in the plan) of the Company, benefits under the SERP become 100% vested, and, if within 36 months following the change in control, the participant's employment is terminated by the Company without cause or by the participant for good reason the participant will be entitled to benefits equal to the benefits provided by the plan (subject to reductions for early retirement) or, if the participant is not yet eligible for early retirement, subject to an actuarial reduction.

Executive Compensation Tables

Participants who engage in competition with the Company, either during their employment with or following their departure from the Company, forfeit their right to receive any vested benefits under the plan. Competition is defined to include involvement with a competing business, the misappropriation, sale, use or disclosure of the Company's trade secrets, confidential or proprietary information and solicitation of Company employees or customers.

2017 Nonqualified Deferred Compensation

As reflected in the following table, certain of the named executive officers have elected to participate in the First American Financial Corporation Deferred Compensation Plan (the "Deferred Compensation Plan") and/or elected to defer receipt of shares from RSUs granted under the First American Financial Corporation 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan. Messrs. Seaton and Wajner did not have any deferred compensation.

	Executive Deferrals in Last FY(1)	Registrant Contributions in Last FY	_	Withdrawals/	Aggregate Amount of Deferred Compensation at Last FYE(3)
Name	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Dennis J. Gilmore	\$200,000	\$0	\$238,496	\$0	\$3,062,726
Kenneth D. DeGiorgio	\$1,376,162	\$0	\$6,709,595	\$0	\$19,774,591
Christopher M. Leavell	\$135,450	\$0	\$69,406	\$0	\$423,113

- (1) Represents the amount contributed during the year to the Deferred Compensation Plan plus the value of any RSUs vested during the year but subject to deferred distribution.
- (2) Represents earnings or losses on participant-selected investment options in the Deferred Compensation Plan and/or the increase or decrease in the fair market value of the deferred RSUs, including dividend equivalents thereon. These amounts are not reflected in the 2017 Summary Compensation Table.
- (3) These amounts are as of December 31, 2017. The following amounts are included in the fiscal year-end balance and previously reported as compensation to the listed officers in the Summary Compensation Table for 2010 through 2016; Mr. Gilmore, \$1,050,000, Mr. DeGiorgio, \$6,245,617 and Mr. Leavell \$34,981. Additional amounts were contributed by the executives prior to the Company's separation from its former parent company.

The Deferred Compensation Plan offers a select group of management and highly compensated employees the opportunity to elect to defer up to 100% of their base salary, commissions and certain eligible cash bonuses. A committee appointed by the Board of Directors is responsible for administering the plan. The plan is unfunded and unsecured. However, the Company informally funds the plan through variable universal life insurance and absorbs all insurance charges. The Company maintains a deferral account for each participating employee on a fully vested basis for all deferrals. Participants can choose to have their cash benefits paid in one lump sum or in quarterly payments upon termination of employment or death. Subject to the terms and conditions of the plan, participants also may elect scheduled and nonscheduled in-service withdrawals of compensation deferred prior to January 1, 2005, and the earnings and losses attributable thereto. Withdrawals of compensation deferred after December 31, 2004, and the earnings and losses attributable thereto, must be scheduled by the participant at the time the participant elects to defer such compensation.

Participants allocate their deferrals among a variety of investment crediting options offered under the plan. The investment crediting rates are based upon the rates of return available under certain retail mutual funds.

For all participants who joined the Deferred Compensation Plan prior to December 31, 2001, the plan provides a pre-retirement death benefit equal to the lesser of 15 times the amount deferred in the participant's first year of participation or \$2 million. The death benefit is reduced beginning at age 61 by

Executive Compensation Tables

20% per year. Participants who join the plan after December 31, 2001 are not eligible for this death benefit. The Company maintains term life insurance policies to fund this enhanced pre-retirement death benefit.

The First American Financial Corporation 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan offers a select group of management and highly compensated employees the opportunity to defer the distribution of their RSUs to a future date beyond the scheduled vesting date. Participants may elect to defer the distribution of a particular vesting tranche of an award to a future date while employed with the Company or upon termination of employment. With respect to deferrals to a future date while employed, participants must specify the year in which they wish to receive the distribution of the RSUs, provided that such year exceeds the scheduled vesting date. The resulting deferred distribution date will be the anniversary of the grant date in the year selected. If the participant terminates employment prior to the scheduled vesting date, the deferral election will not apply and the payment of such RSUs will be handled pursuant to the terms of the RSU Award Agreement. If the participant terminates employment after a scheduled vesting date but prior to the deferred distribution date, the participant will receive the distribution of the deferred RSUs upon termination. If the initial deferred election is made after the grant date, the deferred RSUs will be distributed following the later of the termination date or five years from the scheduled vesting date.

2017 Potential Payments upon Termination or Change-in-Control

The following tables describe payments and other benefits that would be provided to the named executive officers under the specified circumstances upon a change-in-control of the Company or their termination on December 31, 2017. For further discussion, see "Change-in-Control and Post-Termination Arrangements" on page 37.

Executive Compensation Tables

Dennis J. Gilmore

		Involuntary T	ermination	Change-in-Cor	ntrol With				
xecutive Payments nd Benefits Upon ermination	Voluntary Termination(1)		Without Cause/By Employee for Good Reason	Without Termination	Termination Without Cause/By Employee for Good Reason]	Death		Disability
mounts Due to									
riggering Event everance	\$0	\$0	\$9,712,000 (2)	\$0	\$9,100,000	(3)	\$0		\$0
onus	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0		` ′	\$0		\$0
ccelerated Vesting of									
SUs(5)	\$8,088,253	\$0	\$8,088,253	\$15,601,088	\$15,601,088		\$15,601,088		\$15,601,088
enefit Continuation	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$161,757	(6)	\$0		\$0
ncremental Severance ub-Total	\$8,088,253	\$0	\$17,800,253	\$15,601,088	\$28,462,845		\$15,601,088		\$15,601,088
reviously Earned/ ested Amounts									
eferred Compensation									
lan	\$3,062,726	\$3,062,726	\$3,062,726	\$3,062,726	\$3,062,726		\$3,137,726	(7)	\$3,062,726
ested 401(k) Savings									
lan Balance	\$1,165,792	\$1,165,792	\$1,165,792	\$1,165,792	\$1,165,792		\$1,165,792		\$1,165,792
ested Pension Plan(8)	\$191,739	\$191,739	\$191,739	\$0	\$191,739		\$98,108	(9)	\$191,739
ested SERP	\$8,863,665	\$0	\$8,863,665	\$0	\$8,863,665		\$4,339,384		\$8,863,665
otal "Walk-Away"									
alue	\$21,372,175	\$4,420,257	\$31,084,175	\$19,829,606	\$41,746,767		\$24,342,098		\$28,885,010

- (1) Voluntary termination would qualify as early retirement under the SERP and the Company's RSU grant agreements.
- (2) Represents two times the executive's base salary in effect immediately prior to the date of termination and two times the median of the executive's last three annual incentive bonuses.
- (3) Represents two times the executive's base salary in effect immediately prior to the date of termination and two times the executive's target annual incentive bonus for the current fiscal year, or if there is no such target, the average annual discretionary incentive bonus earned by the executive during the last three completed fiscal years.
- (4) Represents the pro rata portion of the executive's target annual bonus for the year of termination. Also assumes that, while any outstanding performance units would vest in the event of a change-in-control of the Company, the Compensation Committee would exercise its discretion to reduce any performance units awarded to the amount of the target annual incentive bonus.
- (5) The Company's 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan and related agreements provide for acceleration of all unvested RSUs in the event of a change-in-control of the Company that is not approved by the Board of Directors and in the

- event of death or disability. In the event of termination after meeting early retirement (age 55 with 10 years of service) or normal retirement (age 62), or involuntary termination without cause (absent a change-in-control), all unvested Performance RSUs vest one year after termination. Unvested Long-Term Incentive RSUs vest one year after termination provided the normal retirement criterion is met at the time of termination.
- (6) Represents cash payments to the executive to cover the cost of purchasing the benefits on an after-tax basis.
- (7) Represents the sum of (a) the vested balance on December 31, 2017, of \$3,062,726 and (b) a \$75,000 pre-retirement death benefit equal to 15 times the amount deferred in the participant's first year of participation.
- (8)Mr. Gilmore is eligible for early retirement, defined as retirement at age 55 or older with satisfaction of vesting requirements. The benefits of those eligible for early retirement are valued as immediately payable as a single life annuity with appropriate early commencement reduction factors applied.
- (9) Represents the lump sum present value equal to one-half of the accrued benefit, converted to a qualified joint and survivor form and payable to spouse three years younger than the participant at the latter of the participant's current age or age 55.

Kenneth D. DeGiorgio

		Involuntary Ter	rmination	(Change-in-Con	trol				
						With				
						Termination				
			Without			Without				
ecutive Payments			Cause/By			Cause/By				
	Voluntary		Employee for	1		Employee for				
^	•		Good Reason			Good Reason		Death		Disability
ounts Due to										
ggering Event										
rerance	\$0	\$0	\$5,028,000 ((1)	\$0	\$4,300,000	(2)	\$0		\$0
nus	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$1,400,000	(3)	\$0		\$0
celerated Vesting										
RSUs(4)	\$0	\$0	\$3,241,802		\$7,047,983	\$7,047,983		\$7,047,983		\$7,047,983
nefit Continuation	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$204,641	(5)	\$0		\$0
nanced SERP(6)	\$0	\$0	\$0		\$0	\$1,689,359	(7)	\$1,123,059	(8)	\$2,213,509
remental										
rerance Sub-Total	\$0	\$0	\$8,269,802		\$7,047,983	\$14,641,983		\$8,171,042		\$9,261,492
viously Earned/										
sted Amounts										
ferred RSUs(10)	\$17,397,954	\$17,397,954	\$17,397,954		\$17,397,954	\$17,397,954		\$17,397,954		\$17,397,954
ferred										
mpensation Plan	\$2,376,637	\$2,376,637	\$2,376,637		\$2,376,637	\$2,376,637		\$2,989,012	(11)	\$2,376,637
sted 401(k) Savings										
n Balance	\$1,034,797	\$1,034,797	\$1,034,797		\$1,034,797	\$1,034,797		\$1,034,797		\$1,034,797
al "Walk-Away"										
lue	\$20,809,388	\$20,809,388	\$29,079,190		\$27,857,371	\$35,451,371		\$29,592,805		\$30,070,880

- (1) Represents two times the executive's base salary in effect immediately prior to the date of termination and two times the median of the executive's last three annual incentive bonuses.
- (2) Represents two times the executive's base salary in effect immediately prior to the date of termination and two times the executive's target annual incentive bonus for the current fiscal year, or if there is no such target, the average annual discretionary incentive bonus earned by the executive during the last three completed fiscal years.
- (3) Represents the pro rata portion of the executive's target annual bonus for the year of termination. Also assumes that, while any outstanding performance units would vest in the event of a change-in-control of the Company, the Compensation Committee would exercise its discretion to reduce any performance units awarded to the amount of the target annual incentive bonus.
- (4) The Company's 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan and related agreements provide for acceleration of all unvested RSUs in the event of a change-in-control of the Company that is not approved by the Board of Directors and in the event of death or disability. In the event of termination after meeting early retirement (age 55 with 10 years of service) or normal retirement (age 62), or involuntary termination without cause (absent a change-in-control), all unvested Performance RSUs vest one year after termination. Unvested Long-Term Incentive RSUs vest one year after termination provided the normal retirement criterion is met at the time of termination.
- (5) Represents cash payments to the executive to cover the cost of purchasing the benefits on an after-tax basis.

- (6) "Enhanced SERP" refers to any payments which accrue to the executive, who is not yet vested, under the various scenarios for the SERP.
- (7) If a qualifying termination occurs within 36 months after a change-in-control of the Company, the executive becomes 100% vested in the benefit in the amount the executive would have been entitled to receive had he attained his early retirement date, with an actuarial reduction if the executive had not reached early retirement age. Represents the enhanced present value of the benefit calculated using the following assumptions: RP-2014 Table for Healthy Annuitants (without collar or amount adjustments using 2006 base rates) with Fully Generational Scale MP-2017 and a discount rate of 3.61%.
- (8) Represents the present value of 10 annual payments equal to 15% of the participant's final average compensation, calculated using a 3.61% discount rate.
- (9) Represents the present value of the benefit calculated using the following assumptions: RP-2014 Table for Healthy Annuitants (without collar or amount adjustments using 2006 base rates) with Fully Generational Scale MP-2017, a discount rate of 3.61% and participant remains disabled until earliest retirement date at age 55.
- (10) Represents shares from vested RSUs that would have otherwise been distributed in years 2010 to 2017 had they not been deferred pursuant to a deferred compensation arrangement.
- (11) Represents the sum of (a) the vested balance on December 31, 2017 of \$2,376,637 and (b) a \$612,375 pre-retirement death benefit equal to 15 times the amount deferred in the participant's first year of participation.

Executive Compensation Tables

Christopher M. Leavell

		Involuntary To	ermination	Change-in-C				
Executive Payments and Benefits Upon Termination	Voluntary Termination(1		1 2	Without Termination	With Termination Without Cause/By Employee for Good Reason	Death		Disability
Amounts Due to								
Triggering Event	Φ.0	Φ.0	φ. 1. 6 3 6. 000 (2)	Φ.Ο.	# 4 000 000	a>		Φ.0
Severance	\$0	\$0		\$0	. , , , ,	3) \$0		\$0
Bonus	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$1,300,000 (4) \$0		\$0
Accelerated Vesting								
of RSUs(5)	\$3,044,709	\$0	\$3,044,709	\$6,621,798	\$6,621,798	\$6,621,798		\$6,621,798
Benefit Continuation	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$134,120 (6) \$0		\$0
Incremental								
Severance Sub-Total	\$3,044,709	\$0	\$7,720,709	\$6,621,798	\$12,055,918	\$6,621,798		\$6,621,798
Previously Earned/								
Vested Amounts								
Deferred								
Compensation Plan	\$423,113	\$423,113	\$423,113	\$423,113	\$423,113	\$890,363	(7)	\$423,113
Vested 401(k) Savings	;							
Plan Balance	\$749,396	\$749,396	\$749,396	\$749,396	\$749,396	\$749,396		\$749,396
Vested Pension Plan	\$49,652	\$49,652	\$49,652	\$0	\$49,652	\$25,398	(8)	\$49,652
Vested SERP	\$3,598,940	\$0	\$3,598,940	\$0	\$3,598,940	\$1,766,575		\$3,598,940
Total "Walk-Away"								
Value	\$7,865,810	\$1,222,161	\$12,541,810	\$7,794,307	\$16,877,019	\$10,053,530		\$11,442,899

- (1) Voluntary termination would qualify as early retirement under the SERP and the Company's RSU grant agreements.
- (2) Represents two times the executive's base salary in effect immediately prior to the date of termination and two times the median of the executive's last three annual incentive bonuses.
- (3) Represents two times the executive's base salary in effect immediately prior to the date of termination and two times the executive's target annual incentive bonus for the current fiscal year, or if there is no such target, the average annual discretionary incentive bonus earned by the executive during the last three completed fiscal years.
- (4) Represents the pro rata portion of the executive's target annual bonus for the year of termination. Also assumes that, while any outstanding performance units would vest in the event of a change-in-control of the Company, the Compensation Committee would exercise its discretion to reduce any performance units awarded to the amount of the target annual incentive bonus.
- (5) The Company's 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan and related agreements provide for acceleration of all unvested RSUs in the event of a change-in-control of the Company that is not approved by the Board of Directors and in the event of death or disability. In the event of termination after meeting early retirement (age 55 with 10 years of service) or normal retirement (age 62), or involuntary termination without cause (absent a change-in-control), all unvested Performance RSUs vest one year after termination. Unvested Long-Term Incentive RSUs vest one year

after termination provided the normal retirement criterion is met at the time of termination.

- (6) Represents cash payments to the executive to cover the cost of purchasing the benefits on an after-tax basis.
- (7) Represents the sum of (a) the vested balance on December 31, 2017 of \$423,113 and (b) a \$467,250 pre-retirement death benefit equal to 15 times the amount deferred in the participant's first year of participation.
- (8) Represents the lump sum present value equal to one-half of the accrued benefit, converted to a qualified joint and survivor form and payable to spouse three years younger than the participant at the latter of the participant's current age or age 55.

Mark E. Seaton

	Involuntary Termination		Change-in-Co	ontrol			
					With		
					Termination		
			Without		Without		
Executive Payments			Cause/By		Cause/By		
and Benefits Upon	Voluntary		Employee for	Without	Employee for		
Termination	Termination	For Cause	Good Reason	Termination	Good Reason	Death	Disability
Amounts Due to							
Triggering Event							
Severance	\$0	\$0	\$3,720,000 (1) \$0	\$3,500,000 (2)	\$0	\$0
Bonus	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$1,150,000 (3)	\$0	\$0
Accelerated Vesting							
of RSUs(4)	\$0	\$0	\$2,272,310	\$4,716,943	\$4,716,943	\$4,716,943	\$4,716,943
Benefit Continuation	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$189,344 (5)	\$0	\$0
Incremental							
Severance Sub-Total	\$0	\$0	\$5,992,310	\$4,716,943	\$9,556,287	\$4,716,943	\$4,716,943
Previously Earned/							
Vested Amounts							
Vested 401(k) Savings	3						
Plan Balance	\$385,903	\$385,903	\$385,903	\$385,903	\$385,903	\$385,903	\$385,903
Total "Walk-Away"							
Value	\$385,903	\$385,903	\$6,378,213	\$5,102,846	\$9,942,190	\$5,102,846	\$5,102,846

- (1) Represents two times the executive's base salary in effect immediately prior to the date of termination and two times the median of the executive's last three annual incentive bonuses.
- (2) Represents two times the executive's base salary in effect immediately prior to the date of termination and two times the executive's target annual incentive bonus for the current fiscal year, or if there is no such target, the average annual discretionary incentive bonus earned by the executive during the last three completed fiscal years.
- (3) Represents the pro rata portion of the executive's target annual bonus for the year of termination. Also assumes that, while any outstanding performance units would vest in the event of a change-in-control of the Company, the Compensation Committee would exercise its discretion to reduce any performance units awarded to the amount of the target annual incentive bonus.
- (4) The Company's 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan and related agreements provide for acceleration of all unvested RSUs in the event of a change-in-control of the Company that is not approved by the Board of Directors and in the event of death or disability. In the event of termination after meeting early retirement (age 55 with 10 years of service) or normal retirement (age 62), or involuntary termination without cause (absent a change-in-control), all unvested Performance RSUs vest one year after termination. Unvested Long-Term Incentive RSUs vest one year after termination provided the normal retirement criterion is met at the time of termination.
- (5) Represents cash payments to the executive to cover the cost of purchasing the benefits on an after-tax basis.

Executive Compensation Tables

Matthew F. Wajner

		Involuntary	Termination	Change-in-	Control With			
					Termination			
			Without		Without			
Executive Payments and			Cause/By		Cause/By			
Benefits Upon	Voluntary		Employee for	Without	Employee for			
Termination	Termination	For Cause	Good Reason	Termination	nGood Reason		Death	Disability
Amounts Due to								
Triggering Event								
Severance	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$930,000	(1)	\$0	\$0
Bonus	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$175,000	(2)	\$0	\$0
Accelerated Vesting of								
RSUs(3)	\$0	\$0	\$209,365	\$669,902	\$669,902		\$669,902	\$669,902
Benefit Continuation	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$0	\$98,506	(4)	\$0	\$0
Incremental Severance								
Sub-Total	\$0	\$0	\$209,365	\$669,902	\$1,873,408		\$669,902	\$669,902
Previously Earned/								
Vested Amounts								
Vested 401(k) Savings								
Plan Balance	\$183,105	\$183,105	\$ 183,105	\$183,105	\$183,105		\$183,105	\$183,105
Total "Walk-Away" Valu	ie\$183,105	\$183,105	\$392,470	\$853,007	\$2,056,513		\$853,007	\$853,007

- (1) Represents two times the executive's base salary in effect immediately prior to the date of termination and two times the executive's target annual incentive bonus for the current fiscal year, or if there is no such target, the average annual discretionary incentive bonus earned by the executive during the last three completed fiscal years.
- (2) Represents the pro rata portion of the executive's target annual bonus for the year of termination. Also assumes that, while any outstanding performance units would vest in the event of a change-in-control of the Company, the Compensation Committee would exercise its discretion to reduce any performance units awarded to the amount of the target annual incentive bonus.
- (3) The Company's 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan and related agreements provide for acceleration of all unvested RSUs in the event of a change-in-control of the Company that is not approved by the Board of Directors and in the event of death or disability. In the event of termination after meeting early retirement (age 55 with 10 years of service) or normal retirement (age 62), or involuntary termination without cause (absent a change-in-control), all unvested Performance RSUs vest one year after termination. Unvested Long-Term Incentive RSUs vest one year after termination provided the normal retirement criterion is met at the time of termination.
- (4) Represents cash payments to the executive to cover the cost of purchasing the benefits on an after-tax basis. Pay Ratio

For purposes of identifying the Company's median employee from a total annual compensation perspective the Company applied the following methodology: the Company utilized a measurement date of December 31, 2017; annual total compensation included base salary, overtime, annual bonus, other incentive pay, Company match on retirement programs or profit sharing contributions, the grant date fair value of RSUs and other perquisites; the

Company did not apply a cost-of-living adjustment to compensation for employees located outside of the U.S.

As of December 31, 2017, the Company had 18,705 total (U.S. and non-U.S.) employees. The median employee's annual total compensation was \$52,428. The resulting principal executive officer to median employee pay ratio was 159 to 1 given the Company's principal executive officer's total compensation of \$8,330,344, as more fully described in the 2017 Summary Compensation Table on page 41.

2017 Director Compensation

The following table sets forth the cash and other compensation earned by non-employee directors of the Company during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017.

	Fees EarnedStock or Paid in		All Other		
	Cash	Awards(1) Compensation Total			
Name	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	
James L. Doti(2)	140,000	99,994	0	239,994	
Reginald H. Gilyard(3)	61,463	64,918	0	126,381	
Parker S. Kennedy(4)	246,493	99,994	20,000	366,487	
Margaret M. McCarthy	98,000	99,994	0	197,994	
Michael D. McKee	105,000	99,994	0	204,994	
Thomas V. McKernan	102,000	99,994	0	201,994	
Mark C. Oman	112,000	99,994	0	211,994	
Virginia M. Ueberroth	100,000	99,994	0	199,994	

- (1) The amounts shown are the grant date fair value of stock awards granted in the year as computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 using the closing price of our common stock on the grant date. For information on the valuation of the awards, refer to Note 15 to our consolidated financial statements in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017.
- (2)Mr. Doti elected to receive RSUs in lieu of an annual cash retainer. He was granted Director RSUs with a grant value of \$89,964 on December 20, 2017.
- (3)Mr. Gilyard was appointed to the Board effective May 9, 2017. His annual retainer and stock awards were prorated accordingly.
- (4)Mr. Kennedy received \$20,000 for service on the board of directors of First American Trust, FSB, a subsidiary of the Company. In addition, the Company maintains an office for Mr. Kennedy and provides administrative support. Compensation of non-employee directors consists of several components. The 2017 annual cash retainer was \$90,000. The chairman of the Board received an additional retainer of \$150,000. The lead independent director of the Company received an additional retainer of \$25,000. The chairs of the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee received an additional retainer equal to \$25,000, \$15,000 and \$10,000, respectively. Members of the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, and the Nominating and Governance Committee received an additional retainer equal to \$12,000, \$10,000 and \$8,000, respectively. On February 22, 2017, the Company granted to each non-employee director RSUs with a grant date fair value of \$99,994. Director RSUs vest over one year, subject to continued service on the Board. All outstanding awards vest upon retirement irrespective of length of service prior to such retirement. Directors may also receive additional compensation for serving on the board of directors of certain of the Company's subsidiaries (payments are described in footnote four to the table above).

The aggregate number of unvested RSUs held by each non-employee director as of December 31, 2017 was as set forth in the table below.

Edgar Filing: First American Financial Corp - Form DEF 14A

	Restricted
	Stock
	Units
Name	(#)
James L. Doti	9,178
Reginald H. Gilyard	1,471
Parker S. Kennedy	5,395
Margaret M. McCarthy	4,783
Michael D. McKee	5,395
Thomas V. McKernan	5,395
Mark C. Oman	5,395
Virginia M. Ueberroth	5.395

Director Compensation

The Board of Directors has established stock ownership guidelines for non-employee directors whereby such directors are expected to own at least five times their cash annual retainer in Company common stock. RSUs issued to directors are included for purposes of meeting the guidelines. Directors have five years following commencement of service to satisfy the guidelines.

II. Required Information

Code of Ethics

The Board of Directors has adopted a code of ethics that applies to the Company's principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer or controller, and persons performing similar functions. A copy of this code of ethics is posted in the corporate governance section of the Company's Web site at www.firstam.com. To the extent the Company waives or amends any provisions of this code of ethics, it will disclose such waivers or amendments on the above Web site. The Board also has adopted a broader code of ethics and conduct, applying to all employees, officers and directors, which also has been posted to the Web site at the address stated above. Each of these codes is available in print to any stockholder who requests it. Such request should be sent to the secretary at our address indicated on the first page of this proxy statement.

Corporate Governance Guidelines

The Board has adopted corporate governance guidelines which have been posted in the corporate governance section of the Web site at www.firstam.com and are available in print to any stockholder who requests them. Such request should be sent to the secretary at our address indicated on the first page of this proxy statement. In addition to stating the standards that the Board applies in determining whether or not its members are independent, these guidelines state the qualifications and responsibilities of our directors and describe fundamental aspects of our Board and certain of its committees.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

During 2017 our Compensation Committee consisted of Messrs. Kennedy, McKee and Oman. Mr. Kennedy was appointed to the Committee on May 9, 2017. Each member is not currently and has not formerly been an employee or officer of the Company, other than Mr. Kennedy who was employed by the Company as its executive chairman until his retirement in February 2012, and there were and are no compensation committee interlocks involving any of the members of the Compensation Committee. See also the section entitled "Transactions with Management and Others" on page 16, regarding Mr. Kennedy's son's employment by a subsidiary of the Company.

Report of the Audit Committee

The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors reviews the Company's accounting policies and financial reporting and disclosure practices, system of internal controls, audit process and the process for monitoring compliance with laws, regulations and corporate policies. The Board adopted a revised written charter for the Audit Committee on January 18, 2017. The Audit Committee has reviewed the Company's audited consolidated financial statements and discussed them with management.

The Audit Committee has discussed with PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, the Company's independent registered public accounting firm, the matters required to be discussed under applicable rules adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board.

The Audit Committee has received the written disclosures and the letter from PricewaterhouseCoopers required by applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding the independent accountant's communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence, and has discussed with PricewaterhouseCoopers its independence.

II. Required Information

Based on the review and discussions noted above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that the audited consolidated financial statements be included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017, and be filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

Audit Committee

James L. Doti, Chairman Thomas V. McKernan Mark C. Oman

Securities Authorized for Issuance under Equity Compensation Plans

The following table sets forth details regarding equity securities of the Company that were authorized for issuance under equity compensation plans of the Company as of December 31, 2017.

	Equity Compensation Plan Information				
				Number of s	securities
				remaining a	vailable
				for future is	suance
	Number of securities				
	Weighted-average under equity				1
	to be issued upon				
	exercise price of compensation			on plans	
	exercise of				
	outstanding (excluding secur outstanding options, options, warrants reflected in warrants and			securities	
	rights	and 1	rights(2)	column (a))	
Plan Category	(a)	(b)		(c)	
	(in thousands, except weighted-average exercise				
	•				
	2,551(1)	\$:	27.66	5,633	(3)
Equity compensation not approved by security holders	_		_	_	
	2,551	\$	27.66	5,633	
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders Equity compensation not approved by security holders	price) 2,551(1) — 2,551		27.66 — 27.66	5,633 — 5,633	(3)

⁽¹⁾ Consists of unexercised outstanding stock options and unvested or undistributed restricted stock units under the First American Financial Corporation 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan. See Note 15 to the Company's consolidated financial statements in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 for

additional information.

- (2) Calculated solely with respect to outstanding unexercised stock options.
- (3) Consists of the sum of the shares remaining under the First American Financial Corporation 2010 Incentive Compensation Plan and the shares remaining under the Company's Employee Stock Purchase Plan. Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Rules adopted by the SEC require our officers and directors, and persons who own more than ten percent of our issued and outstanding common stock, to file reports of their ownership, and changes in ownership, of our shares with the SEC on prescribed forms. Officers, directors and greater-than-ten-percent stockholders are required by the SEC's rules to furnish us with copies of all such forms they file with the SEC.

Based solely on the review of the copies of the forms received by us, or written representations from reporting persons that they were not required to file a Form 5 to report previously unreported ownership or changes in ownership, we believe that, since the filing of last year's proxy statement, our officers, directors and greater-than-ten-percent beneficial owners timely complied with all such filing requirements, except that two reportable events for Parker S. Kennedy were reported late on his Form 4 filed on February 12, 2018.

II. Required Information

Relationship with Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

PwC was selected by our Audit Committee as the independent registered public accounting firm to audit our consolidated financial statements for the year ending December 31, 2017. This firm has served as our independent accountants since 2009.

A representative of PwC is expected to be present at the meeting. The representative will have the opportunity to make any desired statement and to answer any appropriate questions by the stockholders.

Principal Accounting Fees and Services

The aggregate fees for 2017 and 2016 in the four categories of service set forth in the table below are as follows:

Aggregate fees billed in year(1)	2017	2016
Audit Fees	\$5,716,018	\$5,690,618
Audit-Related Fees(2)	\$765,564	\$540,178
Tax Fees(3)	\$219,014	\$575,699
All Other Fees(4)	\$466,224	\$131,608

- (1) All amounts include fees, out-of-pocket expenses, local sales and other taxes where applicable, and other disbursements.
- (2) These fees were incurred primarily for procedures performed for internal control reports, and consultations concerning compliance with certain government regulations and financial accounting and reporting standards.
- (3) These fees were incurred primarily for tax advice, compliance, and planning.
- (4) These fees were incurred primarily for services related to information security assessments, software licensing, and human resources benchmarking.

Policy on Audit Committee Pre-approval of Audit and Permissible Nonaudit Services of Independent Auditor

The Audit Committee's policy is to pre-approve all engagements of the Company's independent principal registered public accounting firm for audit and nonaudit services. All of these engagements must be pre-approved by the Audit Committee or a designated member of that committee on an individual basis. The Audit Committee or its designee has pre-approved all engagements included in the "audit," "audit-related," "tax" and "other" categories in the table above.

Stockholder Proposals

In order for a proposal by you or your fellow stockholders to be included in the proxy statement and form of proxy solicited by our Board for our next annual meeting of stockholders, the proposal must be received at our address indicated on the first page of this proxy statement no later than the close of business on November 30, 2018 and must comply with all other requirements of SEC Rule 14a-8.

If you wish to submit a proposal for consideration at next year's annual meeting without including the same in the proxy statement and form of proxy solicited by our Board, you should inform our secretary no later than the close of business on February 7, 2019, of your intention to do so. If you wait longer, the holders of the proxies solicited by our Board may vote on your proposal at their discretion. Proposals also must be submitted in accordance with the other applicable provisions of the Company's bylaws, including the notice provisions.

These deadlines assume that the date of our next annual meeting will not be advanced or delayed by more than 30 calendar days from the one year anniversary of the date of the current annual meeting. If such an event occurs, we will provide you with notice in our earliest possible quarterly report on Form 10-Q or on Form 8-K of the respective dates by which such proposals must be received.

II. Required Information

Appraisal Rights

You are not entitled to appraisal rights in connection with the approval of the proposals to be voted upon at the meeting.

III. Corporate Responsibility and Sustainability

We recognize our responsibility towards the environment and to the communities in which we operate. Our commitment to socially responsible and sustainable practices is an integral part of how we do business. We believe that this is not only the right way to do business, but also that it will benefit our employees, clients, vendors, stockholders, communities and environment. We fulfill this responsibility in many ways, a few of which are highlighted below.

Environmental—The Company measures greenhouse gas emissions, water and energon consumption and solid waste generation in an ongoing commitment to reduce our	Some of Our Recent Success Stories			
environmental impact while making our operations more efficient. A few highlights include:	Our data center			
o A "Green Team" that oversees and directs improvements in energy efficiency, wat reduction, waste elimination and carbon management. Since its start, the Green Team has implemented improvement projects such as green cleaning, lighting retrofits, an energy demand response program, restroom fixture upgrades and a recycling program. The Green Team directs the activities of the Company's Planet First council, which works to reduce our carbon footprint and improve communications about our sustainability initiatives and corporate stewardship.	electricity consumption	Smart irrigation control system, SAVES 1.2 million gallons of water and \$50,000 in water costs annually		
	New			
	energy-saving			
oEnvironmental impact audits conducted by third parties we engage for that purpose provide feedback about the areas in which we excel and the opportunities for improvement.	equipment in our	47 U.S. facilities		
	corporate	reduced their		
	campus cafeteria saves	combined		
	enough energy	greenhouse gas		
	power 13	emissions		
	homes a year			

o Renewable energy, electric vehicle charging stations, rideshare, recycling, on-site composting, locally-sourced food programs and water reduction fixtures and technologies help us to collectively reduce our environmental impact.

Social—The Company strives to be socially responsible by supporting the professional development and well-being of our employees and contributing to the communities in which we operate. We are proud to support our employees as they give back to the communities in which they live and work. Our employees contribute their passion, time and money to dozens of food banks, charity walks, children's causes, veterans support and more every year. Our employees make a difference in our core causes through a variety of activities nationally and locally, including:

Women's Advocacy—We support organizations and initiatives that address women's health, family and welfare issues.

Our employees across the country have participated for many years in breast cancer walks-raising money and awareness. We have supported these efforts with donations to each team, along with t-shirts and banners.

III. Corporate Responsibility and Sustainability

We support the American Heart Association® Go Red for Women® campaign to raise awareness for heart disease and stroke in women. In 2017, employees wore red on National Wear Red Day® and participated in organized team heart walks. We donated \$1 for every employee who posted photos of themselves and their teams wearing red to support the cause.

Our Women in Leadership Institute promotes growth opportunities for women across our organization.

- oCommunity Development—We give to organizations that work to create and sustain affordable housing, revitalize low- to moderate-income neighborhoods and support community services and economic development, including, for example:
 - For many years, we have sponsored Habitat for Humanity® "Team Build" events that support the communities in which our employees live and work. Employees take a paid volunteer day to pick up hammers, saws and paintbrushes and join a collaborative effort to build a home for a family in need.
- o Human Services—We support organizations that provide access to services, education, benefits and opportunities for the disadvantaged, including programs that promote direct access to health services for patients and their families, such as:

Our corporate campus cafeteria donates prepared food items to the Southwest Community Center in Santa Ana for service and distribution to the homeless and other economically disadvantaged individuals and families.

Through our Change for Charity program, we collected spare change from employees across five offices to benefit local charities. In addition we donate \$1,000 to each designated charity.

We are proud that these and other efforts have been recognized through our inclusion on the Fortune 100 Best Places to Work For® list for three consecutive years, as well as being recognized with numerous other national and regional awards, such as:

60 | 2018 Proxy Statement First American Financial Corporation

IV. Questions and Answers

Why have I been sent these proxy materials?
Our Board has sent you this proxy statement and the accompanying proxy card to ask for your vote, as a stockholder of our Company, on certain matters that will be voted on at the annual meeting.
What matters will be voted on at the meeting?
The matters scheduled to be voted on at the meeting are:
the election of two persons to serve on the Board as Class II directors until the next annual meeting at which Class II directors are elected or as soon as their successors are duly elected and qualified; an advisory vote to approve executive compensation, which we refer to as a "Say on Pay" vote; the ratification of the Company's selection of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP ("PwC") as its independent registered public accounting firm for the 2017 fiscal year; and any other business properly raised at the meeting or any postponement or adjournment thereof. At the time this proxy statement was mailed, our Board was not aware of any other matters to be voted on at the annual meeting.
Does our Board have any recommendations with respect to the listed proposals?
Our Board recommends you vote "FOR": (1) all of its nominees for director; (2) the Say on Pay proposal; and (3) the ratification of PwC as our Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the 2018 fiscal year. Who may attend the annual meeting?
All stockholders of the Company.
Who is entitled to vote?
Stockholders of record as of the close of business on March 15, 2018, the record date, or those with a valid proxy from a bank, brokerage firm or similar organization that held our shares on the record date are entitled to vote on the matters to be considered at the annual meeting.

Who is a stockholder of record?

A stockholder of record is a person or entity whose name appears as an owner of one or more shares of our common stock on the records of our transfer agent as of its close of business on the record date.

How many shares are entitled to vote at the meeting?

As of the record date, 111,394,747 shares of our common stock, par value \$0.00001 per share, were issued, outstanding and entitled to vote at the meeting.

How many votes do I have?

Each share of common stock is entitled to one vote on each proposal.

First American Financial Corporation 2018 Proxy Statement | 61

III. Questions and Answers

How many votes are needed to elect each director?

Those candidates receiving the highest number of affirmative votes, up to the number of Class II directors to be elected, will be elected as Class II directors. However, under our bylaws in uncontested elections, such as the election of Class II directors at this year's annual meeting, any nominee who does not receive a majority of votes cast "for" his or her election (meaning more votes "for" than "withheld") would be required to tender his or her resignation promptly following the failure to receive the required vote. Within 90 days of the certification of the stockholder vote, our Board would then be required to decide whether to accept the resignation. If the Board accepts the resignation offer, it will thereafter determine whether to fill the resulting vacancy or reduce the size of the Board.

Who are the director nominees?

The nominees for Class II directors are:

Dennis J. Gilmore Margaret M. McCarthy

See biographical information regarding the nominees beginning on page 2.

How many votes are needed to approve, on an advisory basis, the Company's executive compensation?

The affirmative vote of a majority of the shares present and entitled to vote at the annual meeting are needed to approve, on an advisory basis, the Company's executive compensation presented herein.

Is the Board of Directors bound by the Say on Pay vote?

No. The Say on Pay vote is advisory and non-binding.

How many votes are needed to ratify PwC as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm?

The affirmative vote of a majority of the shares present and entitled to vote at the annual meeting are needed to ratify PwC as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm.

What happens if the Company's choice of PwC as its independent registered public accounting firm is not ratified by the stockholders?

If the stockholders do not ratify PwC as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the 2018 fiscal year, the audit committee of the Board (the "Audit Committee") will reconsider its choice of PwC as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm and may retain a different independent registered public accounting firm; however, the Audit Committee may nonetheless determine that it is in the Company's, and its stockholders', best interests to retain PwC as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm. Additionally, even if stockholders ratify the Audit Committee's selection of PwC as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm, the Audit Committee may at any time determine that it is in the Company's, and its stockholders', best interests to retain a different firm.

62 | 2018 Proxy Statement First American Financial Corporation

III. Ouestions and Answers

How do I vote?

You can vote on matters that properly come before the meeting in one of four ways:

You may vote by mail.

You do this by signing and dating the proxy card and mailing it in the enclosed, prepaid and addressed envelope within the required time. If you mark your voting instructions on the proxy card, your shares will be voted as you instruct.

You may vote by telephone.

You do this by following the instructions accompanying the proxy card. If you submit your proxy by telephone, your shares will be voted as you instruct. You do not have to separately mail in your proxy card. Some stockholders may not be able to submit their proxy by telephone.

You may vote on the Internet.

You do this by following the instructions accompanying the proxy card. If you submit your proxy on the Internet, your shares will be voted as you instruct. You do not have to separately mail in your proxy card. Some stockholders may not be able to submit their proxy on the Internet.

You may vote in person at the meeting.

You can vote in person at the meeting. However, if you hold your shares in street name (in the name of a bank, broker or other nominee), you must request and receive, prior to the meeting, a legal proxy from your bank, broker or other nominee giving you the right to vote your shares at the meeting and you must present the legal proxy at the meeting in order to vote your shares.

What happens if I sign and return my proxy card, but don't mark my votes?

Dennis J. Gilmore, chief executive officer, or Kenneth D. DeGiorgio, executive vice president, will vote your shares as proxies in accordance with the recommendations of the Board reflected herein or in their discretion on any other matters that may properly come before the annual meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof.

Can I revoke my proxy?

You have the power to change or revoke your proxy at any time before the polls close at the meeting. You may do this by:

signing and returning another proxy card with a later date;

•

if you are a stockholder of record, submitting written notice of your revocation to our secretary at our mailing address on the cover page of this proxy statement;

- submitting your proxy by telephone or on the Internet (only your latest proxy is counted); or
- voting in person at the meeting, provided that if your shares are held in street name (in the name of a bank, broker or other nominee), you have obtained a legal proxy from your bank, broker or nominee giving you the right to vote your shares at the meeting. Attendance at the meeting will not by itself constitute revocation of a proxy.

First American Financial Corporation 2018 Proxy Statement | 63

III. Questions and Answers

Please note that any change to your proxy that is provided by telephone or the Internet must be submitted by 11:59 p.m. Central time on May 7, 2018.

What happens if my shares are held under the name of a brokerage firm?

If your shares are held in street name, your brokerage firm, under certain circumstances, may vote your shares. Brokerage firms have authority under NYSE rules to vote customers' unvoted shares on certain "routine" matters. We believe that the proposal to ratify the selection of the Company's independent registered public accounting firm is a routine matter under NYSE rules. If you do not submit your proxy, your brokerage firm has discretion to either:

vote your shares on routine matters; or

leave your shares unvoted.

Please note that the election to the Board of the nominees named in this proxy statement is considered a non-routine matter under NYSE Rule 452. Accordingly, if you are a street name holder and do not submit your proxy to your broker, your broker will not have discretion to vote your shares with respect to that proposal, resulting in "broker non-votes" (as described below). The Say on Pay proposal is similarly considered non-routine under NYSE Rule 452.

We encourage you to provide instructions to your brokerage firm by submitting your proxy. This ensures that your shares will be voted at the meeting. You may have granted to your stockbroker discretionary voting authority over your account. Your stockbroker may be able to vote your shares depending on the terms of the agreement you have with your stockbroker.

Who will count the votes?

An employee of the Company's transfer agent will serve as the inspector of elections and count the votes.

What does it mean if I get more than one proxy card?

It means that you have multiple accounts at the transfer agent and/or with stockbrokers. Please sign and return all proxy cards to ensure that all your shares are voted.

What is "householding" and do we do it?

Although we do not "household" for our registered stockholders, some brokers, banks or similar entities holding our common stock for their customers may deliver only one copy of our proxy materials to a household with multiple stockholders sharing the same address, unless contrary instructions have been received from the affected stockholders. This procedure, referred to as "householding," reduces the volume of duplicate materials stockholders receive and reduces mailing expenses. Stockholders sharing an address whose shares of our common stock are held by such an entity should contact such entity if they now receive (1) multiple copies of our proxy materials and wish to receive only one copy of these materials per household in the future, or (2) a single copy of our proxy materials and wish to

receive separate copies of these materials in the future. Alternatively, if you wish to receive a separate set of proxy materials for this year's annual meeting, we will deliver them promptly upon request to our secretary at our address indicated on the first page of this proxy statement or at (714) 250-3000.

64 | 2018 Proxy Statement First American Financial Corporation

III. Questions and Answers

What constitutes a "quorum?"

A "quorum" refers to the number of shares that must be represented at a meeting in order to lawfully conduct business. A majority of the outstanding shares of common stock entitled to vote at the annual meeting, present in person or represented by proxy, will constitute a quorum at the meeting. Without a quorum, no business may be transacted at the annual meeting. However, whether or not a quorum exists, a majority of the shares represented at the annual meeting, either in person or by proxy, may adjourn the annual meeting to another date, time and place. Abstentions and broker non-votes (defined below) will be counted for the purpose of determining the presence or absence of a quorum for the transaction of business.

What is a "broker non-vote" and how is it treated?

A "broker non-vote" occurs with respect to a proposal if the proposal is considered non-routine under NYSE Rule 452 (as described above) and the broker has not received voting instructions from a beneficial owner and, therefore, does not have the discretionary authority to vote shares held by the beneficial owner with respect to such proposal. Broker non-votes are treated as present for purposes of establishing the presence or absence of a quorum. A broker non-vote will not affect the outcome of the election of directors. The election of directors is determined by a plurality of the votes cast, and no absolute number of affirmative votes is required. The determination of whether a director is required to resign after failing to receive more "for" votes than "withheld" votes in an uncontested election will not be affected by broker non-votes because broker non-votes will not count as votes cast "for" or "withheld" from a director nominee. Similarly, broker non-votes will not count as votes cast "for" or "against" the Say on Pay proposal and will have no effect on the results of that proposal. We do not anticipate broker non-votes occurring with respect to the auditor ratification proposal because that matter is considered "routine" under NYSE Rule 452.

How are abstentions treated?

Abstentions are treated as present and entitled to vote but not as votes "cast" under Delaware law. Because the election of directors is determined by a plurality of the votes cast, abstentions have no effect on the outcome of director elections. The determination of whether a director is required to resign after failing to receive more "for" votes than "withheld" votes in an uncontested election will not be affected by abstentions. However, since the proposal to ratify the selection of the Company's independent public registered accounting firm and the Say on Pay proposal require the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares present and entitled to vote, abstentions will have the same effect as a vote "against" those proposals.

What percentage of stock do the directors and executive officers own?

Together, they owned approximately 3.0% of our common stock as of the record date. See "Security Ownership of Management" beginning on page 10 for more details.

When are stockholder proposals for our next annual meeting due in order to be included in the proxy statement?

We will consider proposals submitted by stockholders for inclusion in the proxy statement for the annual meeting to be held in 2019 if they are received no later than the close of business on November 30, 2018 and comply with all other requirements of Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") Rule 14a-8. This date assumes that the date of our next annual meeting will not be advanced or delayed by more than 30 calendar days from the one-year anniversary of the date of the current annual meeting. See page 57 for more details.

First American Financial Corporation 2018 Proxy Statement | 65

III. Questions and Answers

Who is paying the cost of preparing, assembling and mailing the notice of the annual meeting of stockholders, proxy statement and form of proxy, and the solicitation of the proxies?

The Company. We will also pay brokers and other nominees for the reasonable expenses of forwarding solicitation materials to their customers who own our common stock.

Who may solicit proxies?

In addition to this proxy statement, our directors, officers and other regular administrative employees may solicit proxies. None of them will receive any additional compensation for such solicitation. MacKenzie Partners, Inc., 105 Madison Avenue, New York, NY 10016, has been engaged by the Company to solicit proxies at an estimated cost of \$12,500 plus reimbursement of reasonable expenses.

How will solicitors contact me?

People soliciting proxies may contact you in person, by mail, by telephone, by e-mail or by facsimile.

Who are the largest principal stockholders outside of management?

The following table lists as of the record date the persons or groups of stockholders who are known to us to be the beneficial owners of more than 5% of our common stock. The information regarding beneficial owners of more than 5% of our common stock was gathered by us from the filings made by such owners with the SEC or from informal sources. Shares that may be acquired within 60 days are treated as outstanding for purposes of determining the amount and percentage beneficially owned. This table does not include shares beneficially owned by our directors and officers and entities controlled by them. See the tables under the heading "Security Ownership of Management" beginning on page 10 for that information.

	Amount and Nature of	
		Percent
	Beneficial	of
Name of Beneficial Owner	Ownership	Class
BlackRock, Inc.(1)	10,062,890	9.1%
The Vanguard Group(2)	9,888,397	8.9%
FMR LLC(3)	9,600,502	8.7%

- According to a Schedule 13G/A filed on January 29, 2018, as of December 31, 2017, BlackRock, Inc. beneficially owned 10,062,890 shares of our common stock and had sole voting power over 9,325,682 shares and sole dispositive power over 10,062,890 shares. The address for BlackRock is 55 East 52nd Street, New York, NY 10055.
- (2) According to a Schedule 13G/A filed on February 9, 2018, as of December 31, 2017, The Vanguard Group beneficially owned 9,888,397 shares of our common stock and had sole voting power over 58,667 shares, shared voting power over 12,966 shares, sole dispositive power over 9,825,762 shares and shared dispositive power over 62,635 shares. The address for The Vanguard Group is 100 Vanguard Blvd., Malvern, PA 19355.
- (3) According to a Schedule 13G/A filed on February 13, 2018, as of December 31, 2017, FMR LLC, through its subsidiaries, affiliates and other companies, including FMR Co., Inc. (an investment advisor that had beneficial ownership of 5% or more of our common stock) and Abigail P. Johnson, through her family members' direct and indirect control of FMR and its affiliates, beneficially owned 9,600,502 shares of our common stock and had sole dispositive power over all 9,600,502 shares. Directly or indirectly, FMR had sole voting power over 318,870 shares of our common stock. According to the Schedule 13G/A, neither FMR LLC nor Abigail P. Johnson has the sole power to vote or direct the voting of the shares owned directly by the various investment companies registered under the Investment Company Act ("Fidelity Funds") advised by Fidelity Management & Research Company, a wholly owned subsidiary of FMR LLC, which power resides with the Fidelity Funds' Boards of Trustees. The address of FMR and Ms. Johnson is 245 Summer Street, Boston, MA 02210.

66 | 2018 Proxy Statement First American Financial Corporation

V. Other Information

Our Annual Report on Form 10-K is available at www.firstam.com/proxymaterials, together with the Company's notice of annual meeting, proxy statement, and other proxy materials. We will, upon the written request of any stockholder on the record date for the annual meeting, furnish without charge a copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC for the year 2017 and will furnish, at a charge of \$10, a copy of the exhibits thereto. If applicable, such request should contain a representation that the person requesting this material was a beneficial owner of our shares on the record date. Such request should be sent to the secretary at our address indicated on the first page of this proxy statement.

The Board is not aware of any matters to come before the meeting other than those set forth on the notice accompanying this proxy statement. If any other matters come before the meeting, the holders of the proxies will vote thereon in their discretion.

By Order of the Board of Directors

Jeffrey S. Robinson

Vice President and Secretary

Santa Ana, California

March 30, 2018

First American Financial Corporation 2018 Proxy Statement | 67

Appendix A. Non-GAAP Financial Measures

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

This proxy statement contains adjusted return on average equity and adjusted pretax margin financial measures that are not presented in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). The Company is presenting these non-GAAP financial measures because the Company's Compensation Committee uses these measures as a factor in assessing performance for the purpose of making compensation decisions. The Company does not intend for these non-GAAP financial measures to be a substitute for any GAAP financial information. Below, these non-GAAP financial measures are presented with, and reconciled to, the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure. Investors should use these non-GAAP financial measures only in conjunction with the comparable GAAP financial measures.

Adjusted return on average equity is a non-GAAP financial measure because it excludes from total equity accumulated other comprehensive loss and noncontrolling interests. The Compensation Committee exercised its discretion to also exclude pension termination losses from return on equity and pretax margin for 2017 and 2016, exclude from return on equity for 2017 the impact of the tax reform passed at the end of 2017, and also for 2016 include estimated title plant asset write-offs in return on equity and pretax margin. The reconciliations of adjusted return on average equity and adjusted pretax margin to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measures are set forth below:

	Year Ended December 31,				
	(\$ in thousands) 2017	2016			
Net income attributable to the Company	\$423,049	\$342,993			
Total equity	\$3,483,025	\$3,014,349			
GAAP return on average total equity	13.0 %	11.9 %			
Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Adjustments:					
Total equity	\$3,483,025	\$3,014,349			
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	67,509	230,400			
Noncontrolling interests	(3,070)	(6,170)			
Impact of tax reform	(114,142)	_			
Adjusted total equity	\$3,433,322	\$3,238,579			
Net income attributable to the Company	\$423,049	\$342,993			
Pension termination losses, net of tax	100,576	43,100			
Impact of tax reform	(114,142)	_			
Estimated title plant asset write-offs, net of tax	_	(10,600)			
Adjusted net income attributable to the Company	\$409,483	\$375,493			
Adjusted return on average total equity	12.3 %(1)	12.1 %(1			

⁽¹⁾ Preliminary calculations of adjusted return on average equity (12.4% for 2017 and 12.0% for 2016) were utilized by the Compensation Committee for purposes of determining compensation metric results for the annual incentive plan. The plan provides for no adjustment to the resulting payout if the final calculation of the metric would result in a bonus amount that differs by five percent or less from the amount determined by the preliminary calculation.

First American Financial Corporation 2018 Proxy Statement | A-1

Appendix A

	Year Ended December 31,					
	(\$ in thousands) 2017 2016					
Pretax income	\$445,331	\$477,581				
Total revenue	\$5,772,363	\$5,575,846				
GAAP pretax margin	7.7 %	8.6 %				
Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Adjustments:						
Pretax income	\$445,331	\$477,581				
Pension termination losses	152,388	66,300				
Estimated title plant asset write-offs		(16,300)				
Adjusted pretax income	\$597,719	\$527,581				
Total revenue	\$5,772,363	\$5,575,846				
Estimated title plant asset write-offs		(16,300)				
Adjusted total revenue	\$5,772,363	\$5,559,546				
Adjusted pretax margin	10.4 %	9.5 %				

A-2 | 2018 Proxy Statement First American Financial Corporation

1 First American Way, Santa Ana, CA 92707

800.854.3643 www.firstam.com NYSE: FAF

1 First American Way, Santa Ana, CA 92707

800.854.3643 www.firstam.com NYSE: FAF

Δ	N	T	VI.	TZ	lΛ	1	MEE	TIN	JG	OF	ΓZ	\mathbf{C}	$\cap \mathbf{k}$	H	Ω I	DE	Pς
\vdash	١I.	VΙ	VΙ) <i>F</i>	₹ I	. 11			N C T	11	. 7		l r	١П	、 / I	AL AE	r

Tuesday, May 8, 2018

1:00 p.m. Pacific Time

At the home office of

First American Financial Corporation

1 First American Way, Santa Ana, California 92707

Your Vote Is Important to the Company!

First American Financial Corporation
1 First American Way
Santa Ana, California 92707 proxy

This proxy is solicited by the Board of Directors for use at the Annual Meeting on May 8, 2018.

The undersigned stockholder of First American Financial Corporation hereby revokes all previously granted proxies and appoints Dennis J. Gilmore and Kenneth D. DeGiorgio, and each of them, with power to each of substitution, to attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of said corporation to be held May 8, 2018, at 1:00 p.m. Pacific Time at the home office of First American Financial Corporation, 1 First American Way, Santa Ana, California, and any adjournments or postponements thereof; and to vote the shares of the undersigned at such meeting as indicated on the reverse side hereof, with all powers that the undersigned would have if acting in person; and with discretionary authority to act on such other matters as may properly come before said meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof.

THE SHARES REPRESENTED HEREBY SHALL BE VOTED SPECIFICALLY ON THE PROPOSALS LISTED ON THE REVERSE SIDE HEREOF AS THERE SPECIFIED. WHERE NO SPECIFICATION IS MADE, SAID SHARES SHALL BE VOTED FOR ITEMS 1, 2, AND 3.

See reverse for voting instructions.

Shareowner Services

P.O. Box 64945 St. Paul, MN 55164-0945 COMPANY #

Vote by Internet, Telephone or Mail

24 Hours a Day, 7 Days a Week

Your phone or Internet vote authorizes the named proxies to vote your shares in the same manner as if you marked, signed and returned your proxy card.

INTERNET/MOBILE - www.proxypush.com/faf

Use the Internet to vote your proxy until 11:59 p.m. (CT) on May 7, 2018.

PHONE – 1-866-883-3382 – Use a touch-tone telephone to vote your proxy until 11:59 p.m. (CT) on May 7, 2018.

MAIL – Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope provided.

If you vote your proxy by Internet or by Telephone, you do NOT need to mail back your Proxy Card. TO VOTE BY MAIL AS THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS ON ALL ITEMS BELOW,

SIMPLY SIGN, DATE, AND RETURN THIS PROXY CARD.

1. Electronis J. Gilmore

of

3.

ò Please detach here ò

The Board of Directors Recommends a Vote FOR Items 1, 2 and 3.

Vote FOR all nominees

02 Margaret M. McCarthy			
Class	(except as		
II	marked)		
directors:			
(Instructions: To withhold authority to vote for any indicated nominee, write the number(s) of the nominee(s) in the box provided to the right.)			
2. Advisory Vote to Approve Executive Compensation.	For	Against	Abstain

For

Against

Abstain

Vote WITHHELD

from all nominees

To ratify the selection of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2018.

THIS PROXY WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED WILL BE VOTED AS DIRECTED OR, IF NO DIRECTION IS GIVEN, WILL BE VOTED FOR ITEMS 1, 2 AND 3.

Adontes

Change?

Mark

box,

sign,

and

indicate

changes

below:

Signature(s) in

Box

Please sign exactly as your name(s) appears on this Proxy. If held in joint tenancy, all persons should sign. Trustees, administrators, etc., should include title and authority. Corporations should provide full name of corporation and title of authorized officer signing the Proxy.